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RELEASE JULIAN ASSANGE! 
(The following is the text of a leaflet distributed at 

one of the actions called on June 19, 2018, the sixth 

anniversary of the effective detention of Julian 

Assange inside the Ecuadorian Embassy in London, 

calling for his immediate release.) 

19-06-2018 – Six years. Today marks six years since 

Julian Assange, the founder of Wikileaks, was 

effectively incarcerated inside the Ecuadorian 

Embassy (a small building) in London. His doctors 

have reported that his health is failing. He urgently 

needs a root canal, and treatment on a shoulder 

injury. His vision is deteriorating for not being able 

to see long distances. Being kept indoors means he 

has virtually no access to sunlight, with all of the 

negative health effects that entails. The United 

Nations has declared that he is arbitrarily detained. 

Yet he cannot leave the building containing the 

embassy where he is sheltering, because the British 

government has repeatedly stated that it will arrest 

him – and very likely hand him over to the custody 

of the US government. The US empire, whose 

numberless crimes Julian Assange and Wikileaks 

have ceaselessly exposed, is, at best, likely to try 

Assange for “espionage”. At worst, they will subject 

him to torture. He could also be starved into an 
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early grave if he is not allowed out of the building 

he is confined within. His life hangs in the balance, 

and yet he has not given in.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Elementary rights at stake 

 

Wikileaks has changed the world, and all but the 

most spiteful concede that Julian Assange has 

changed the world for the better. The very fact 

that world imperialism seeks his demise is proof 

positive that Assange is an agent of change, and 

that his continued work is a threat to the 

domination of the planet by the forces of capitalist 

darkness. Canberra is once again playing a 

nefarious role; by following Washington’s foreign 

policy willingly, instead of offering what should be 

straight-forward assistance to an Australian born 

citizen carrying an Australian passport. Australian 

Federal governments have changed several times 

since Assange was detained, but all of them 

effectively continue former PM Julia Gillard’s 

appalling label of “criminal”.1 Needless to say, the 

voluminous publishing by Wikileaks has proven 

over and over again that the real criminals are the 

ones who run the system. 

                                                           
1
 https://www.news.com.au/national/julian-assange-bitter-

at-gillard-government-for-abandoning-him/news-
story/335342ad63251b4a9ff84c384e0c4e0f?from=public_rss 
(12-06-2018) 

Not only is the physical well-being of Julian 

Assange at stake right now. At stake are some of 

the most basic civil and democratic rights, without 

which society would descend into a dystopian void. 

The right to free speech, the right to publish 

information, the right of journalists to report in the 

public interest. The right of citizens to question 

their governments, the right to oppose war, the 

right to dissent, the right to hold a political opinion 

which differs from the mainstream. The right to 

communicate with others without those 

communications being spied upon by the 

government. The right to know where your taxes 

are being spent. And on and on it goes. In short, 

almost every pretense for the basis of bourgeois 

democracy – which was always a fraud for working 

people – is being shredded to pieces. In addition to 

opposing planet threatening imperialist war, Julian 

Assange is heroically defending elementary rights. 

Left parties, Union officials abandon Wikileaks 

Incredibly, Julian Assange has virtually been 

abandoned by many left parties, and not one 

Union official has spoken out against the Australian 

government’s abominable collusion with their 

counterparts in the United Kingdom (UK) and the 

United States of America (USA), which has left 

Assange’s life hanging in the balance. It is a cliché, 

but the silence of the parties which became the 

imperial left is deafening. The Socialist Alliance, 

which in 2010 called large demonstrations in 

support of Julian Assange, have since that time 

kept him well out of their headlines, with only an 

occasional mention finding its way into their 

press.2  Socialist Alternative, who also organized 

large demonstrations in defence of Julian Assange 

in 2010, to our knowledge last mentioned Julian 

Assange in 2014, and then only reprinting an article 

from internationally renowned left-wing journalist 

                                                           
2
 https://www.greenleft.org.au/content/julian-assange-

chavez-ecuador-and-wikileaks%E2%80%99-struggle-truth-
and-justice (16-06-2018) 

Red fire  is the publication of the Workers League. 

The Workers League is an organisation which seeks to build 

a vanguard party for working people, which can lead the 

struggle for socialism and a world without war. 

 

We welcome all enquires and feedback, as well as 

applications to join. Contact us by: 

 

Mail: PO Box 66  NUNDAH QLD  4012 

Email: workersleague@redfireonline.com 

Phone: 0421 408 692 

www.redfireonline.com 

 

https://www.news.com.au/national/julian-assange-bitter-at-gillard-government-for-abandoning-him/news-story/335342ad63251b4a9ff84c384e0c4e0f?from=public_rss
https://www.news.com.au/national/julian-assange-bitter-at-gillard-government-for-abandoning-him/news-story/335342ad63251b4a9ff84c384e0c4e0f?from=public_rss
https://www.news.com.au/national/julian-assange-bitter-at-gillard-government-for-abandoning-him/news-story/335342ad63251b4a9ff84c384e0c4e0f?from=public_rss
https://www.greenleft.org.au/content/julian-assange-chavez-ecuador-and-wikileaks%E2%80%99-struggle-truth-and-justice
https://www.greenleft.org.au/content/julian-assange-chavez-ecuador-and-wikileaks%E2%80%99-struggle-truth-and-justice
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and film maker John Pilger.3 Solidarity, who also 

railed against Assange’s detention in 2010, to our 

knowledge last published a minor mention of Julian 

Assange in 2014, begrudgingly defending Assange 

against some feminists for false “rape” charges.4  

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                       

The political reasons why these left parties have 

dropped Julian Assange like a sack of spuds are 

today not difficult to establish. For them, when 

Julian Assange’s actions opposed the US led war on 

Iraq, he became their hero. When, however, Julian 

Assange’s actions went on to oppose the US led 

wars on Libya and Syria, he became an 

embarrassment. While the parties which became 

known as the imperial left strongly endorsed the 

imperialist wars on Libya and Syria, Julian Assange 

continued to expose the West’s role in prosecuting 

them. As they moved sharply to the right, Julian 

Assange – along with genuine anti-war activists, 

remained consistent in publicly opposing the wars 

of Empire. Julian Assange had become too left-wing 

for the “left”.  

 

                                                           
3
 https://redflag.org.au/article/it%E2%80%99s-other-oscars-

and-yet-again-winner-slips-away (16-06-2018) 
4
 https://www.solidarity.net.au/sexism/intersectionality-

sexism-and-the-left/ (16-06-2018) 

More than this, Julian Assange’s work continued to 

expose Hilary Clinton, and her links to the criminal 

arming and funding of mercenary terrorists, calling 

Libya “Clinton’s War”. In response, Hilary Clinton 

blamed everyone but herself for her election loss 

to Donald Trump, and claimed without evidence 

that Julian Assange was an agent of “Russia”.5 

Defence of Russia, even against US threats of 

nuclear war, is impermissible for liberals. Not to 

speak of a defence of Red China, which Assange 

has also, in one way, brought to bear. In 2011, 

Wikileaks cables revealed that, in fact, there was 

no massacre of students, or anyone else, through 

the Peoples Republic of China’s government 

response to demonstrations in Tiananmen Square 

in Beijing in 1989.6 A defence of Russia and China, 

in any way, is enough for liberals to throw up their 

hands and shriek in horror. The imperial left and 

almost all Australian Union officials are 

magnetically bound to the foreign policy of 

Australian imperialism – so Julian Assange and 

Wikileaks had to be given the cold shoulder. Not 

even the Union officials from the Union covering 

journalists – the Media, Entertainment and Arts 

Alliance (MEAA) has seen fit to issue so much as a 

press release in defence of the basic journalistic 

work of Wikileaks. For them, journalism is fine as 

long as it tows the line of existing society. Julian 

Assange has shown just how corrupt this society is, 

so he was hung out to dry. 

The case of Peter Greste 

 

In contrast, the Socialist Equality Party (SEP), has 

taken the lead in organizing and calling for political 

action to release Julian Assange from his effective 

jailing in London. They have been effective in 

organizing the rally in Sydney on June 17, which 

has gained endorsements from John Pilger, 

                                                           
5
 http://johnpilger.com/articles/clinton-assange-and-the-war-

on-truth (16-06-2016) 
6
 

https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/wikileaks/85
55142/Wikileaks-no-bloodshed-inside-Tiananmen-Square-
cables-claim.html (16-06-2018) 

Below: Julian Assange and Wikileaks so thoroughly 

exposed the war mongering of Hilary Clinton, that many 

liberals and those who would ordinarily oppose 

imperialist war were likewise exposed. Image from 

www.azquotes.com 

https://redflag.org.au/article/it%E2%80%99s-other-oscars-and-yet-again-winner-slips-away
https://redflag.org.au/article/it%E2%80%99s-other-oscars-and-yet-again-winner-slips-away
https://www.solidarity.net.au/sexism/intersectionality-sexism-and-the-left/
https://www.solidarity.net.au/sexism/intersectionality-sexism-and-the-left/
http://johnpilger.com/articles/clinton-assange-and-the-war-on-truth
http://johnpilger.com/articles/clinton-assange-and-the-war-on-truth
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/wikileaks/8555142/Wikileaks-no-bloodshed-inside-Tiananmen-Square-cables-claim.html
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/wikileaks/8555142/Wikileaks-no-bloodshed-inside-Tiananmen-Square-cables-claim.html
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/wikileaks/8555142/Wikileaks-no-bloodshed-inside-Tiananmen-Square-cables-claim.html
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prominent social justice lawyer Julian Burnside, 

and Terry Hicks, the father of David Hicks, the 

alleged “Australian Taliban”, who was also 

unlawfully detained by the US government. Despite 

our sharp political disagreements with the SEP on 

other issues, we applaud and support their 

initiative. 

At the same time, the SEP’s laudable defence of 
Julian Assange has a fatal flaw. The SEP compares 
the detention of Julian Assange to the case of 
another Australian journalist Peter Greste, who 
was imprisoned in Egypt in 2013. They write: 

“The Australian government committed 
considerable resources to winning the freedom of 
Al Jazeera journalist and Australian citizen Peter 
Greste from false imprisonment in Egypt….It must 
do the same, if not more, to prevent Julian Assange 
falling into the clutches of the Trump 
administration and the American courts.”7  

This makes a critical error. Peter Greste was not an 
innocent Australian journalist simply doing his job 
who was “falsely imprisoned” in Egypt – he was 
willingly and knowingly working for Al Jazeera, who 
in turn, were aiding the Muslim Brotherhood in 
Egypt. Al Jazeera, or more specifically the Qatari 
monarchy, was openly backing Mohamed Morsi in 
an effort to expand their war against secular states 
in both Syria and Egypt. Al Jazeera, in contrast to its 
role in exposing the US led war on Iraq from 2003, 
today fans the flames of ultra-sectarian Sunni 
jihadism, from Palestine to Libya to Syria, and to 
Egypt.8 The Qatari monarchy’s funding and arming 
of Al Qaeda and ISIS mercenaries in Syria, and it’s 
backing of the Brotherhood in Egypt, were a part of 
the same genocidal war against secular Syria and 
Egypt, but also against what they see as the Shiite 
Islamic Republic of Iran – despite many religions 
existing side by side in these countries. Mohamed 
Morsi obliged, and effectively declared a jihad on 
Syria, telling the Arab League that “Assad must 
go”.9 

                                                           
7
 http://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2018/06/14/coga-

j14.html (16-06-2018) 
8
 https://www.meforum.org/articles/2012/the-two-faces-of-

al-jazeera#_ftn41 (16-06-2018) 
9
 http://www.dw.com/en/morsi-to-assad-you-wont-stay-in-

power/a-16221499 (16-06-2018) 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

The US-led war on Syria was arguably the most 
extensive and most damaging proxy war in history; 
unleashing tens of thousands of ISIS linked 
deranged killers, causing immeasurable loss of 
innocent life. Mohamed Morsi and Al Jazeera were 
a strong component of this war of unspeakable 
barbarity, yet Peter Greste knew this and became a 
spokesperson for it. He maintains his backing of 
jihadism, though couched in very cryptic terms – as 
no one can now, especially after their defeat by 
Syria, Russia, Iran and Hezbollah, come out in 
support of jihadist terrorism. For example, in 2017, 
Peter Greste claimed “….we’ve succumbed to the 
rhetoric around terrorism….the far greater threats 
are from things like nationalism and xenophobia, 
where we turn inwards and away from the rest of 
the world. I think that’s doing far more damage.”10  

Between the lines, the message is unmistakable – 
jihadist terrorism and regime change is fine, 
resisting it (“nationalism and xenophobia”) is a no 
go area. Peter Greste did not suffer “false 

                                                           
10

 https://www.canberratimes.com.au/national/act/peter-
greste-australia-succumbed-to-the-rhetoric-around-
terrorism-20171013-gz0ujt.html (16-06-2018) 

Above: Then Egyptian President Mohamed Morsi, of the 

Muslim Brotherhood, giving a speech relating to his 

planned closure of the Syrian embassy in Cairo. In the 

background, the French Colonial Mandate flag, used by 

terrorists linked to Al Qaeda and ISIS, hangs alongside the 

Egyptian flag. This is a clear indicator that Morsi was allying 

with the most diabolical forces to attempt to overthrow 

Syria. Peter Greste had been working for these forces via 

the Qatari monarchy funded Al Jazeera. This was why he 

and two others were detained. Image from 

www.thetimesofisrael.com 

 

http://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2018/06/14/coga-j14.html
http://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2018/06/14/coga-j14.html
https://www.meforum.org/articles/2012/the-two-faces-of-al-jazeera#_ftn41
https://www.meforum.org/articles/2012/the-two-faces-of-al-jazeera#_ftn41
http://www.dw.com/en/morsi-to-assad-you-wont-stay-in-power/a-16221499
http://www.dw.com/en/morsi-to-assad-you-wont-stay-in-power/a-16221499
https://www.canberratimes.com.au/national/act/peter-greste-australia-succumbed-to-the-rhetoric-around-terrorism-20171013-gz0ujt.html
https://www.canberratimes.com.au/national/act/peter-greste-australia-succumbed-to-the-rhetoric-around-terrorism-20171013-gz0ujt.html
https://www.canberratimes.com.au/national/act/peter-greste-australia-succumbed-to-the-rhetoric-around-terrorism-20171013-gz0ujt.html
http://www.thetimesofisrael.com/
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imprisonment” in Egypt. He, along with two other 
Al Jazeera colleagues, were imprisoned in Egypt for 
working for the Muslim Brotherhood, at the very 
time when the Muslim Brotherhood was directly 
involved in attempting to overthrow Syria through 
imperialist backed terrorism, utilising diabolical 
methods such as beheading innocent men, women 
and children. Working people have no truck with 
the Egyptian military, but is it any wonder that they 
imprisoned Qatari funded “journalists”, who were 
broadcasting “news” about how wonderful the 
Muslim Brotherhood was?  Thankfully, the US-
Qatari forces that Peter Greste was not only 
backing, but being paid to work directly for, were 
soundly defeated in both Egypt and Syria.  

For working class led mass action to free Assange 
 
Julian Assange is the polar opposite of Peter 
Greste. Julian Assange opposes imperialist war and 
the workings of imperialism with every fibre of his 
body – literally. Peter Greste openly and 
unapologetically works for capitalist-imperialism, 
even when it creates terrorists to target Syria and 
Iran. Assange works directly against imperialism, 
Peter Greste was working directly for imperialism. 
This was why the Australian government extended 
full consular assistance to him and why they have 
abandoned Assange. This points to the second flaw 
in the SEP’s otherwise outstanding defence work. 
They call for the Australian government to exercise 
its “diplomatic power” and “legal discretion” to 
work to secure the “unconditional freedom” of 
Julian Assange. But such calls are fraught with 
danger for working people. 

Rather than calling on the Australian government 
to free Julian Assange, the left should aim its 
demands at the working class itself, and principally 
on the Union officials, to mobilise using all 
available means, up to and including the use of 
strike action. The ruling class must know that this 
country will become ungovernable unless Julian 
Assange is unconditionally released from any 
custody. International action by supporters and 
defenders of free speech, the right to publish etc., 
will also play a strong role, but the key is to 
empower working people to achieve this. Calls on 
the government itself to do the work for you 
significantly disempowers of working people, and 
reinforces the false notion that the government is 

“ours” – and can be made to serve our will.  
 
This is false to the core. The capitalist state cannot 
be reformed into something that it is not. It must 
be overthrown through workers’ insurrection. This 
is the case regardless of whether or not there 
exists the necessary political prerequisite – a 
Marxist vanguard party. A workers vanguard party, 
or anything resembling it, cannot be forged while 
the advanced elements of the class are encouraged 
to call on the government of the class enemy to 
“act”. Julian Assange himself provides information 
to expose the political system, but even he would 
acknowledge that it is up to us to change it. If the 
working class can free Julian Assange through its 
own efforts, there is no reason why it cannot go on 
to put an end to the source of all the ills that 
Wikileaks reveals – the rule of capital. A workers 
republic, overseeing a publically owned and 
planned economy, will be the first step towards the 
liberation of humanity from imperialist war, 
unemployment, poverty, environmental 
desecration and more. FREE JULIAN ASSANGE! 
-------------------------------------------------------------------- 

WORKERS LEAGUE  

www.redfireonline.com 

E: workersleague@redfireonline.com 

PO Box  66   NUNDAH   QLD   4012 

http://www.redfireonline.com/
mailto:workersleague@redfireonline.com
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FOR REAL WOMEN’S LIBERATION  

….THERE IS ONLY REVOLUTION! 

 
(The following is the text of a leaflet distributed at 

the International Women’s Day rally in Brisbane.) 

10-03-2018 – As we mark another International 

Women’s Day, a quick glance at basic numbers 

show just how far away the goal of equality, let 

alone liberation, for women remains. By the 

Australian government’s own statistics, women are 

paid $26, 527 less than men per year averaged out 

across all occupations.11 The official gender pay gap 

is 17.9%, or $284.20 per week.12  Domestic 

violence figures are nothing but shocking. Women 

are overwhelmingly the victims of the increasing 

scale of domestic violence. In Australia it is 

estimated that one woman per week is murdered 

by her current or former partner, one in three 

                                                           
11

 http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-11-17/women-paid-
$26,527-less-than-men-per-year-but-pay-gap-
narrowing/9159468 (24-02-2018) 
12

 www.security4women.org.au/equal-pay/gender-gap (24-
02-2018) 

women have experienced physical violence, and 

one in five women have experienced sexual 

violence.13 Aboriginal women suffer rates of 

domestic violence that are many times higher. To 

the astonishment of those who believed that it had 

been previously won, access to the medical 

procedure of abortion remains on the criminal 

statutes in Queensland and New South Wales. 

Why, despite all the gains of the second wave of 

feminism (the 1960s and 70s), do women still 

experience the myriad manifestations of 

oppression, even in the most “advanced” and 

wealthiest countries, topped with the most “liberal 

democratic” parliaments? In a word, because 

capitalism still rules, at least in Australia, Europe, 

and the United States, despite the ongoing 

economic crisis they have endured since 2008. The 

second wave of feminism, for all its victories, did 
                                                           
13

 https://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-
violence/facts-and-figures (24-02-2018) 

http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-11-17/women-paid-$26,527-less-than-men-per-year-but-pay-gap-narrowing/9159468
http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-11-17/women-paid-$26,527-less-than-men-per-year-but-pay-gap-narrowing/9159468
http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-11-17/women-paid-$26,527-less-than-men-per-year-but-pay-gap-narrowing/9159468
http://www.security4women.org.au/equal-pay/gender-gap
https://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures
https://www.ourwatch.org.au/understanding-violence/facts-and-figures
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not aim at the overturn of the rule of capital, 

despite a section of its participants supporting 

what they understood as “socialism”. Although 

some still adhere to a “left-wing” feminism, the 

second wave was relatively easily bought off and 

diverted into academia, high-paying public service 

jobs, or indeed the corporate world itself. 

International Working Women’s Day 

International Women’s Day began as International 

Working Women’s Day, as it was Clara Zetkin who 

was instrumental in pushing for its marking 

internationally. Zetkin was a German Marxist who 

worked within the Social-Democratic Party (SPD), 

but later joined the Independent Social-Democratic 

Party and then the far-left Spartacist League after 

the SPD had shown its true colours by fully backing 

the imperialist slaughter of the First World War. 

Zetkin was heavily influenced by the Bolshevik 

Party in Russia, and indeed worked closely with its 

central leader VI Lenin on a number of issues. 

Later, after the victory of the socialist revolution, 

the Soviet Union awarded her the Order of Lenin, 

the highest honour of the workers’ state. Clara 

Zetkin, Rosa Luxembourg and other founders of 

International Working Women’s Day were crystal 

clear on what can actually lead to the end of 

thousands of years of women’s subjugation 

through class society – the triumph of a proletarian 

revolution.  They were also crystal clear on what 

the feminists of that time were really about – the 

winning of acceptance for wealthy and ruling class 

women within the male dominated echelons of the 

capitalist elite. All feminists in that time were 

bourgeois feminists, who cared not one whit about 

working class and poor women. 

The family as a pillar of class society 

The ABCs of Marxism locate the oppression of 

women within society’s smallest repressive unit – 

the nuclear family. Indeed, the three pillars of class 

society remain the family, private property and the 

state. The family is where, despite all the advances 

of the 20th century, women are primarily 

responsible for the care and welfare of its 

members, the upbringing of the young, and an 

overwhelming proportion of domestic labour. This 

burden is not lifted even where women take part in 

the labour force, not simply due to centuries of 

tradition, but also current government policy. The 

taxation system rewards mothers who stay at 

home full-time, and an unemployed woman cannot 

access meagre unemployment benefits if she is 

married, or even in a live-in relationship with a 

man. Basic child care is now privatised, and 

prohibitively expensive for most working class 

women. Capitalism is thus not simply an unequal 

economic system – it is also comes with political 

and ideological justifications for the second class 

status of women – which are ultimately enforced 

by the armed police and military wings of its state.  

As the family arose historically in concert with the 

formation of class society, it follows that the 

family, and women’s oppression within it, cannot 

be dissolved without the dissolution of class 

society itself. Frederick Engels, co-founder with 

Karl Marx of the theory of scientific socialism, 

sketched the outlines of how women could be 

relieved of the duties that society itself should be 

responsible, enabling the full participation of 

women in productive, political and social life: 

 

“ With the passage of the means of production into 

common property, the individual family ceases to 

be the economic unit of society. Private 

housekeeping is transformed into a social industry. 

The care and education of children becomes a 

public matter.” 

In the aftermath of the 1917 October Revolution, 

the new Soviet government began to implement 

some of these far-reaching changes. Communal 

laundries, communal eating houses and crèches 

which delivered essentially free child care were 

established. Marriage was made a civil registration 

issue, which could be dissolved at the request of 

either party. Property ownership and inheritance 

was separated from marriage. The concept of 
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illegitimate children was abolished, as were all 

feudal laws against homosexuality. Abortion was 

made a part of the health system, and provided to 

all women who needed it. Although all these gains 

were later reversed through the isolation of the 

Soviet Union and the lack of other workers’ 

revolutions breaking through, these efforts remain 

a glimpse of what is possible with workers in 

power. 

Can a feminist movement deliver? 

A workers’ government, however, or anything even 

remotely approaching it, is not the aim of what is 

loosely described as a feminist movement today. 

This is not because there are not many women 

within it who are appalled at the direction in which 

society is heading, and even are dead against the 

capitalist system with its numberless crimes. 

Primarily, this flows from essentially classless 

feminist ideology, which sees the fundamental 

division in society as being between women and 

men, rather than being between labour and 

capital. Of course, there are feminists who 

recognise that it is not men per se who are the 

enemy. There are various strands of feminism 

which do not advocate separatism. And there are 

also “socialist” and “Marxist” feminists who claim 

that socialism and feminism can be melded 

together as easily as writing down the words in 

succession. But this is an illusion.  

Practice is always the test of theory. And in 

practice, as long as the feminist movement 

includes ALL women, or states that its aim is to 

liberate ALL women, the movement will be tied up 

in its own contradictions. As long as Gina Rinehart, 

the billionaire mining magnate, and Anna Bligh, the 

former Labor Party premier who is now head of the 

Australian bankers association, can claim that they 

are part of the feminist movement by virtue of 

their gender, feminism will lie exposed as a cross-

class doctrine which ultimately only serves the 

elite. Even female small business owners, high-paid 

lawyers and journalists have no real interest in 

abolishing the system of private production for 

private profit. While they may experience some 

discrimination that all women face, materially they 

can virtually buy their way out of oppression.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Moreover, a feminist movement which allies itself 

with ruling class women, or political 

representatives of them such as the Labor Party – 

can only damage the prospects of working class 

women, regardless of their intentions. Sometimes 

this is explicit. The blurb for the International 

Women’s Day rally being organised in Brisbane this 

year actually states point blank that “Women’s 

liberation means ALL women, all classes [!?!}, all 

backgrounds, from all countries and all cultures”. It 

seems unnecessary to have to point out that if 

class privilege and class exploitation continues 

working class women will continue to suffer 

unbearably, while wealthy women will sail along 

basically unaffected. And this is to say nothing of 

the poverty and anguish that women in the Third 

World endure. Yet this is the logic of an “all 

inclusive” (classless) feminist movement. 

In the same way that humanity cannot be liberated 

from capitalism other than through the seizure of 

state power by the working class, women cannot 

be liberated in any other way other than through a 

socialist revolution. That is, the oppression all 

women suffer cannot be eliminated without first 

The publication of red fire involves considerable 

expense, but it is a task which is willingly undertaken to 

advance the struggle for socialism. 

The Workers League welcomes any donations that all 

supporters of the workers’ cause are able to contribute. 

Any donation, no matter how small, is greatly 

appreciated.  

 

Pay into:  

 

Commonwealth Bank 

BSB: 064 105 

A/C: 1044 8421 
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liberating working class women. It is axiomatic that 

a socialist revolution can only succeed by 

politicising and mobilising the workers, regardless 

of gender. Its immediate concern is not at all the 

middle and upper classes. Similarly, a movement 

for women’s liberation can only succeed if it aims 

at empowering working class women – rather than 

well-paid women in comfortable corporate or 

academic careers, nor indeed, well-remunerated 

female but conservative Union officials, building 

superannuation nest eggs on the back of the 

workers’ dire needs. 

Feminists for imperialist war 

The political elements leading this year’s 

International Women’s Day rallies appear to be a 

combination of the dead hand of the Labor Party 

(even Labor Party Members of Parliament!), 

conservative Trade Union officials, the Australian 

Greens, domestic violence support and health 

services, polite society women’s peace groups, 

Amnesty International through to left parties such 

as the Socialist Alliance and the Cloudland 

Collective. These seemingly disparate political 

groups give the impression that they stand not only 

for a world free of discrimination against women, 

but also a world full of peace and harmony. Yet 

little could be further from the truth. Each and 

every one of these political organisations were 

either silent, or were vociferous advocates, of the 

imperialist wars on Libya and Syria, which were 

unforgivable crimes of annihilation over the last 

seven years. Further, not one of them utters a 

word of dispute, let alone opposition, to the 

relentless drive to thermonuclear war led by the US 

Empire targeting Russia, Iran, the DPRK (“North 

Korea”) and China. It is their collective fealty to 

Anglo/US/AUST imperialist power, rather than 

their dissent, which enables them to unite for 

“women”.  

To be sure, there are some women and individuals 

who identify as feminist who genuinely oppose 

imperialist war, from whichever direction it 

approaches. But while these folk remain united 

with the likes of the Labor Party here, not to speak 

of embracing Hilary “Destroyer of Worlds” Clinton 

in the US as one of their own, they will continue to 

pay yeoman’s service to the very cause they 

themselves oppose. It is scarcely necessary to state 

that one cannot claim, in any way, to stand for the 

rights of women while simultaneously backing the 

potential military obliteration of millions of women 

from Libya, Syria, Russia, Iran, China, the DPRK or 

whichever Third World country next bobs up on 

the Pentagon’s radar.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

For a workers’ party which champions women’s 

liberation 

It is one of the most revealing non sequiturs – 

feminist activists railing against the very real 

problem of domestic violence against women, 

whilst looking away as Canberra follows 

Washington into yet another atrocious war. Yet 

this contradiction flows naturally from other 

feminist contradictions. While rightfully 

highlighting the injustices of the gender pay gap, 

abortion services remaining out of reach, the 

Above: As long as the feminist movement, or even only 

some sections of it, do not dissociate themselves from 

ultra-imperialist war hawks such as Hilary Clinton, it will 

remain deeply compromised. Some feminists rallied to 

back Clinton’s bid for US President despite her role in 

prosecuting the wars on Libya and Syria, and relentless 

war threatening hostility against Russia. Image from 

www.girltalkhq.com 
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double shift (paid work and domestic work), the 

crushing expectations to be perfect mothers and 

sex symbols at the same time, not being safe on 

the streets at night and so on, the feminist 

movement is effectively still captive to the 

bourgeois feminists – almost exactly 100 years 

after the October Socialist Revolution. That is, in 

practice, the feminist movement campaigns 

against the effects of the capitalist system, rather 

than the rule of capital itself. This is consciously 

backed by the likes of the Labor Party, self-serving 

Union officials, and pro-corporate women’s 

advocacy organisations, but unconsciously backed 

by those trailing in their wake, including some left 

parties.  

The second wave of feminism, in the 1960s and 

70s, undoubtedly made some serious gains for the 

standing of women, at least in the countries of the 

First World. However the feminist movement 

today is still hampered by a political leadership 

loyal to ruling class women, but now with a more 

sophisticated “inclusive”, and even pro-Union, 

vernacular. What is desperately needed is not a 

feminist movement as such, but a movement for 

women’s liberation. The political leadership of such 

a movement would be committed to irreconcilable 

opposition to the capitalist system in toto. This 

means a leadership which does not hesitate to split 

from ANY representative of the ruling elite, 

especially the likes of the Hilary Clinton, Anna Bligh 

or Annastacia Palaszczuk. More than this, the 

capitalist Labor Party cannot be allowed to pose as 

the saviour of women for a moment longer. 

Women’s liberation can only be really championed 

by a Marxist vanguard party, which stops at 

nothing to weld together the most politically 

advanced and class-conscious women and men in a 

resolute struggle to overturn the lawless rule of 

finance capital. The liberation of women begins 

with the triumph of socialism. Let us build it now.    

--------------------------------------------------------------------

-------------------------------------------------------------------- 

WORKERS   LEAGUE  

E:workersleague@redfireonline.com 

P.O. Box  66   NUNDAH  QLD   4012 
 
www.redfireonline.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above: Poster from the Soviet era, highlighting the 

crucial role of women workers in building socialism, 

an essential part of women’s liberation.  

 

Below: A women’s militia in socialist Cuba. Cuba’s 

revolution has led to dramatic gains for women, seen 

as equal partners in the struggle for a new society. 

 

Images from www.marxistleninist.wordpress.com 

http://www.redfireonline.com/
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HANDS OFF RUSSIA! 

NO TO NUCLEAR WAR 

 Above: Sergei Skripal, behind bars, speaks to his lawyer. Image from www.sputniknews.com 

By Leo Rose 

18-03-2018 – Lies, lies and more lies. Lies which 

could ignite a world war. It is a cliché that truth is 

the first casualty of war, but the lies spewing forth 

from the governments of the United Kingdom, the 

United States of America, France and Germany 

over the circumstances of the poisoning of double 

agent Sergei Skripal and his daughter Yulia go 

beyond the standard lies we come to expect from 

Western politicians. These lies test the rational 

discourse necessary to operate a society on a basis 

which is even half civil. Capitalism has long since 

ceased to be civil, if it ever was. And now it pushes 

humanity towards the brink of the unthinkable – a 

mutually destructive nuclear holocaust. The prime 

movers towards this unthinkable are none other 

than the ruling classes of the supposedly 

“advanced” West. Russia is but the scapegoat.  

Gulf of Tonkin like incident 

Former UK parliamentarian for the Labour and 

Respect parties George Galloway has poignantly 

stated that the response by the Western 

governments to the poisoning of Sergei Skripal and 

his daughter Yulia in the English town of Salisbury 

is eerily reminiscent of the lead-up to the 

unforgivable US/UK/AUST invasion of Iraq in 2003. 

Then, partially on the basis of a UK government 

“dodgy dossier” which claimed that Iraq had 

weapons of mass destruction which were able to 

be deployed within 45 minutes, the US and its 

Western allies carried out an unprovoked invasion, 

slaughtering up to 1 million innocent Iraqis. He also 

http://www.sputniknews.com/
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stated that the blaming of Russia for the poisoning 

of Skripal will go down in history as one of the 

great hoaxes, a “Gulf of Tonkin” incident.14 The 

Gulf of Tonkin incident occurred in 1964, where 

the US destroyer USS Maddox exchanged shots 

with North Vietnamese torpedo boats. Two days 

later, the US government claimed the Maddox 

came under fire again. Although most historians 

now agree this second attack never happened, the 

pretext was set, and within 12 months 180 000 US 

troops were on the ground in Vietnam. The war 

dragged on for years, and slaughtered 3 million 

Vietnamese and changed 20th century history. This 

time, the West’s target is not a small country in 

Asia, but the world’s largest country by landmass – 

Russia.  

As usual, the Australian government has already 

given an assurance that it will back the 

provocateurs, as it has done in every real and 

potential imperialist war for decades. Foreign 

Minister Julie Bishop has stated that “there is no 

other plausible explanation” that the Russian 

government ordered the attack, or allowed others 

to use its chemical agent stockpiles for the attack.15 

Predictably, Bishop stated that the Australian 

government would back moves by the UK to send 

weapons inspectors to Russia. That is, in the same 

manner as in the lead up to the Iraq war in 2003, 

the West proposes to send chemical weapons 

inspectors into Russia, when not a shred of 

evidence to support their wild allegations has been 

put forward. Arguably 90% of the world’s 

population strongly opposed the US led war on Iraq 

in 2003, because they did not believe attempted 

government justifications for war. Where is world 

opinion now? 

Mother of all distractions 

                                                           
14

 https://sputniknews.com/analysis/201803141062501430-
skripal-poisoning-responsibility-mystery-investigation/ (18-
03-2018) 
15

 http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-18/australia-meets-
with-russia-over-ex-spy-poisoning/9560102 (18-03-2018) 

As others have noted, Sergei Skripal was a double 

agent, and thus had a lot of enemies. He was tried 

and convicted of handing over the names of 300 

Russian agents to foreign powers, and sentenced 

to 13 years in prison.16 In 2010, he was able to 

escape to the UK as part of a spy swap deal. Given 

the relatively light sentence for treason that 

Russian courts handed him in 2004, the Russian 

government seemingly did not recognise him as a 

major threat. Russia has consistently denied any 

involvement in the poisoning of Skripal, and has 

repeatedly asked for samples of the alleged nerve 

agent used, as provided for in the conventions of 

the Organisation for the Prevention of Chemical 

Weapons (OPCW). The British government refused 

these requests by Russia point blank, while issuing 

absurd ultimatums to Russia. The discourse from 

the UK government and its assistant corporate 

media is childish and pathetic, but there is some 

basis for their warped behaviour. 

The UK, and the imperialist West generally, needed 

a distraction from the upcoming Russian 

presidential elections. In these elections, it is 

almost assured that President Vladimir Putin will 

win, and win hands down, especially considering 

his approval rating hovers around the 80% mark. 

This astronomically high figure can be largely 

attributed to the fact that Putin and his backers 

pulled Russia back from the brink of complete 

social, economic and political catastrophe which 

followed the capitalist counterrevolution in the 

Soviet Union in 1991-2. During the 1990s, Russian 

life expectancy plummeted, leading to Russia’s 

population shrinking. Economic output more than 

halved. Alcoholism skyrocketed, as despair set in. 

From around 1999, Russia with Putin at the helm, 

started to claw back some of the state owned 

enterprises which had been privatised during the 

90s. Ironically, Putin’s government, despite 

remaining capitalist, used nationalisation and not 

privatisation to re-boot the Russian economy. In 

                                                           
16

 https://meduza.io/en/feature/2018/03/06/a-hundred-
grand-and-hundreds-of-betrayed-agents (18-03-2018) 

https://sputniknews.com/analysis/201803141062501430-skripal-poisoning-responsibility-mystery-investigation/
https://sputniknews.com/analysis/201803141062501430-skripal-poisoning-responsibility-mystery-investigation/
http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-18/australia-meets-with-russia-over-ex-spy-poisoning/9560102
http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-18/australia-meets-with-russia-over-ex-spy-poisoning/9560102
https://meduza.io/en/feature/2018/03/06/a-hundred-grand-and-hundreds-of-betrayed-agents
https://meduza.io/en/feature/2018/03/06/a-hundred-grand-and-hundreds-of-betrayed-agents
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the process, Putin had to take on and defeat some 

of Russia’s known oligarchs who had grown rich on 

the basis of massive and almost unfettered 

corruption – such as Mikhail Khodorkovsky.17 

 

The concept of a Russian leader being 

overwhelmingly popular, and being endorsed 

heartily by its citizens, is simply too much for the 

West to bear. Add to this the fact that the soccer 

World Cup will in a few months be held in Russia, 

which will inevitably add at least some prestige to 

the Russian government on the world stage – and 

you have a scenario which is tailor made for a 

Western manufactured “false flag,” of which there 

have been many over the last several years. 

Western politicians are arguably universally 

loathed by working people themselves, due to 

decades of government funding cuts, austerity, 

joblessness, homelessness and relentless attacks 

on living standards. While working people 

internationally cannot completely endorse the 

domestic or international politics of the Russian 

government, working people do have an interest in 

defending Russia against hysterical attacks from 

the ruling classes of “their own” countries. In 

defending itself against the dangerously 

provocative actions of NATO and Western 

imperialism, the Russian government takes 

measures which safeguard the international 

working class – if only temporarily. 

Western defeat in Syria 

As the Western governments make lamentable 

attempts to blame Russia for everything, while 

presenting no proof, the final stages of the 

liberation of Syria from the hordes of Western 

armed ISIS and Al Qaeda mercenaries is taking 

place. In days past, the Syrian Arab Army 

announced it had retaken 70% of the areas 

controlled by terrorist groups in Eastern Ghouta.18 

This follows years of occupation by US/UK armed 

                                                           
17

 https://qz.com/161135/how-russias-once-richest-man-hid-
his-last-170-million-from-vladimir-putin/ (18-03-2018) 
18

 https://sana.sy/en/?p=130716 (18-03-2018) 

barbarians holding Syrian civilians hostage, starving 

them, and shooting at them if they tried to escape. 

Russia was key to the defeat of the US and the UK 

in Syria (which was backed by Canberra), which 

created, funded and trained unhinged cutthroats in 

an effort to effect regime change. If the West had 

have succeeded in overthrowing the Syrian Arab 

Republic, Iran would almost certainly be next on 

the list, likely followed by Russia itself. In defending 

itself against this barely concealed aggression, 

Russia performed a service for humanity which is 

barely recognised. This is similar to the virtual non-

recognition of the Soviet Union’s defeat of Nazi led 

fascism in the Second World War. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Russia almost single-handedly destroyed the 

West’s creation – ISIS. The practice of Wall Street 

employing a barbarian proxy army, who could carry 

out regime change while the US, UK, French and 

Australian governments claimed “plausible 

deniability” was derailed by Russia, in a masterful 

act of military and political brokering. Russia 

checkmated the West by taking on all terrorists 

Above: Demonstration in New York on April 16, 2018, in 

response to US air strikes in Syria. The air strikes 

appeared to be a futile attempt for the US to claim some 

credibility, as the situation on the ground clearly revealed 

that the US and UK government backed terrorists in Syria 

had manifestly been defeated. The US/UK defeat In Syria 

may have led to the setting up of the alleged “poisoning” 

of Sergei Skripal in London, which was yet another false 

flag attempt to blame Russia. Thankfully nuclear war did 

not eventuate. Image from www.albawaba.com 

https://qz.com/161135/how-russias-once-richest-man-hid-his-last-170-million-from-vladimir-putin/
https://qz.com/161135/how-russias-once-richest-man-hid-his-last-170-million-from-vladimir-putin/
https://sana.sy/en/?p=130716
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active in Syria, and inviting the West to help them 

do so. The West could not join such a campaign – 

exposing them as the ultimate sponsors. In 

response the West attempts to whip up a 

pathological hatred of Russia, which arguably 

eclipses standard Russophobia. The government of 

the West are creating an atmosphere of thinly 

veiled racism against Russians, and an almost 

unbound dehumanisation of Russians, not just the 

Russian government or its leader – although there 

is plenty of that. The dehumanisation of an entire 

people is meant to sanitise the most horrific 

depredations against them – including the 

destruction of millions of innocents through 

nuclear war. The worlds’ working people must be 

alert to what is occurring. 

Consistently evidence free narrative 

The US Empire, backed by its allies in London, Paris, 

Berlin and Canberra cannot act using force alone. 

Heavy and sustained propaganda must be used to 

fool the working people internationally, lest they 

take political action to force an end to insane war 

provocations. On every issue where the West has 

attempted to point the finger of blame squarely at 

Russia, at the Russian government, and at Putin 

himself, there has consistently been a distinct lack 

of any probative proof.  

The Russian government was blamed for shooting 

down Malaysian Airlines flight MH17 – with no 

proof. The Russian government was blamed for 

invading and “annexing” Crimea – with no proof. 

The Russian government was blamed for meddling 

in the 2016 US Presidential election – with no 

proof. The Russian government was blamed for 

invading Ukraine – with no proof. The Russian 

government was blamed for a state sponsored 

doping program of its Olympic athletes – with no 

proof. And on and on it goes. The West and their 

allies don’t need proof – this is not the way the 

New McCarthyism works. All that is needed is 

smear and innuendo, baseless allegations from the 

“authorities” with no substantial evidence. The 

relentless repetition of what is essentially slander is 

rained down upon working people in the West. It is 

assisted by liberals, bought and paid for academics, 

principle free journalists, conservative Trade Union 

bureaucracies and some left parties. Genuine anti-

war activists are thus faced with an enormous task. 

 

 

 

 

 

Russian “imperialism” 

Unfortunately, some left parties buy into the 

plainly absurd theory that Russia today is 

“imperialist”. Such claims are laughable, but it 

allows them to tail after NATO and the US into war 

after war, even while they claim they are anti-war. 

For one thing, Russia today is halting imperialist 

wars, rather than prosecuting them. Arguably 

Russia should have intervened in some way to 

block NATO’s obliteration of Green Libya. But since 

then, Russia drew a line in the sand in Syria, and 

skilfully brought the imperialist war machine to a 

screeching halt. If Russia actually was imperialist, it 

would not be tactically blocking the advance of 

NATO, it would be joining in its abominable wars. It 

has not done this, and neither did it sponsor even 

one terrorist sent into Syria, in stark contrast to the 

governments of the US, UK and France. Ironically, 

Above: Motorcycles flying Crimean and Russian flags 

celebrate the referendum in which over 95% of Crimeans 

voted to rejoin Russia. In an absurd twist of logic, Western 

governments and their corporate media referred to this 

as the “annexation” of Crimea by Russia!  Image from 

www.thestar.com 



RED FIRE                JULY  2018 Page 15 
 

the governments of the US, France and Germany 

have now joined the UK in holding Russia 

responsible for an alleged murder plot (of the 

Skripals) on British soil. This very act rebuffs those 

left parties claiming Russian “imperialism”, and 

demonstrates precisely just who the imperialists 

are.  

The debate on Russian “imperialism”, such that 

there is one, requires a separate study. Suffice to 

say that Russia – a middle ranking capitalist 

economy at best – cannot be imperialist even if 

that was the desire of its rulers. An imperialist 

economy is one totally dominated by finance or 

bank capital – which necessitates an expansionary 

foreign policy – either through economic 

subordination or through outright war. But the 

only thing which is expanding in relation to Russia 

is NATO. NATO’s relentless expansion to the East, 

taking in countries of the former Soviet bloc, in 

violation of express affirmations that it would not 

do so, mean that Russia must take more 

countermeasures.19 These countermeasures are 

then painted as “Russian aggression”. One look at a 

map of Europe will show NATO countries which 

now include Latvia, Lithuania, Estonia, Poland, 

Slovakia, Hungary, Romania, Bulgaria, Greece and 

Turkey – all lie on the border with, or in the 

immediate vicinity of, Russia. Russian encirclement 

by NATO countries strongly suggest that Russia is a 

target of the imperialists – rather than being one 

itself.  

As if to further underscore the case, Russian 

Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov recently announced 

that US, British and French Special Forces are on 

the ground in Syria, and their governments no 

longer deny it.20 That is, military forces of the West 

who were not at any stage invited into Syria, as 

                                                           
19

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/putin-says-
russia-planning-countermeasuresto-nato-
expansion/2016/11/21/83f5673c-afe1-11e6-ab37-
1b3940a0d30a_story.html?utm_term=.caab842cc6e3 (18-03-
2018) 
20

 https://www.rt.com/news/421582-lavrov-foreign-special-
forces-syria/ (18-03-2018) 

Russia was. Syria remains a flashpoint for a 

potential reckless mistake which could spark a 

world war. Working people internationally need to 

stand foursquare in the defence of Russia should 

such a conflict break out. At the same time, 

workers need to understand that the threat of war 

will remain as long as the real imperialism, led by 

Washington, exists. All efforts must go not only 

into ending the threat of war, but of ending the 

profit system which creates these threats in the 

first place. HANDS OFF RUSSIA! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above: Map of Europe showing members of NATO (dark 

shade) bordering and fast encircling Russia. Despite 

fanciful claims of “Russian imperialism”, Russia is in fact 

being targeted by imperialism. Image from 

www.zerohedge.com 

 

Below: The flag of the former Soviet Union being flown 

alongside Crimean and Russian flags, during celebrations 

over the result of the referendum. Nostalgia for Soviet 

times still persists. Image from www.asianews.it 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/putin-says-russia-planning-countermeasuresto-nato-expansion/2016/11/21/83f5673c-afe1-11e6-ab37-1b3940a0d30a_story.html?utm_term=.caab842cc6e3
https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/putin-says-russia-planning-countermeasuresto-nato-expansion/2016/11/21/83f5673c-afe1-11e6-ab37-1b3940a0d30a_story.html?utm_term=.caab842cc6e3
https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/putin-says-russia-planning-countermeasuresto-nato-expansion/2016/11/21/83f5673c-afe1-11e6-ab37-1b3940a0d30a_story.html?utm_term=.caab842cc6e3
https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/putin-says-russia-planning-countermeasuresto-nato-expansion/2016/11/21/83f5673c-afe1-11e6-ab37-1b3940a0d30a_story.html?utm_term=.caab842cc6e3
https://www.rt.com/news/421582-lavrov-foreign-special-forces-syria/
https://www.rt.com/news/421582-lavrov-foreign-special-forces-syria/
http://www.zerohedge.com/
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‘CHANGE THE RULES’ OR ELECT THE 

LABOR PARTY? 

Above: The “Change the Rules” logo. Image from www.medium.com 

By Kurt Unmack 

05-05-2018 – It is not a grand statement to make 

to acknowledge that wages and conditions for 

workers in Australia have never been at the state 

they are now. Outright wage theft is rampant, from 

small business to large scale private and public 

sectors. The right to strike, an elementary 

condition without which the line between the 

modern workers and slavery is blurred, is all but 

non-existent. Up to 40% of the workforce is not 

employed on a permanent basis – they are either 

in casual, temporary or contract arrangements. 

Enterprise bargaining is failing to deliver much but 

derisory pay “increases”, many of which are below 

inflation. Construction workers and their Unions 

face ongoing government attacks on their right to 

organise, with massive and crippling fines being 

imposed even for stopping work if there is a 

serious health and safety issue. The average pay 

gap between working men and women is being 

maintained, pushing many women of near 

retirement age into precarious housing situations. 

Penalty rates, a hard won gain from over a century 

of Union struggles, are being whittled away in 

industry after industry. 

‘Change the Rules’ ? 

One response from the Australian Council of Trade 

Unions (ACTU) is the ‘Change the Rules’ campaign. 

On the surface, ACTU Secretary Sally McManus 

appears to be a “breath of fresh air”, in contrast to 

previous ACTU stale officialdom. The demands and 

issues she highlights are urgent and need 

addressing, and her calls for action sound militant. 

But there is little or no action following the 

speeches to the National Press Club and the like. 

The overall political approach soon reveals itself. 

The ‘Change the Rules’ campaign is ultimately a re-

elect the Australian Labor Party (ALP) campaign, 

http://www.medium.com/
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being ramped up in a Federal Election year. No 

matter how much McManus and other top Union 

officials avoid directly stating it – this is an arm of 

ALP’s efforts to unseat the Liberal National 

Coalition government led by Malcolm Turnbull, and 

install the almost invisible “opposition” ALP leader 

Bill Shorten. Needless to say, an elected ALP 

Federal Government will barely change the dire 

situation for working people.  

What McManus and other officials studiously avoid 

admitting is that the very rules that do need 

changing were almost entirely put in place by the 

ALP when it was last in government! The ‘rules’ 

largely referred to include the (grossly misnamed) 

Fair Work Act (FWA), the anti-construction Union 

Australian Building and Construction Commission 

(ABCC), and the secondary boycott bans in sections 

45D and E of the Trade Practices Act. The Fair Work 

Act was put in place by the Rudd and Gillard ALP 

governments, which also retained the ABCC and 

failed to even attempt to get rid of the bans on 

secondary boycotts – solidarity actions across 

workplaces. Predictably, there has been no 

commitment from the ALP that ANY of these anti-

worker laws will be repealed, or even amended. It 

barely needs repeating that the ALP, no less than 

the Liberal Party, governs for the capitalist class, 

despite the occasional but fraudulent “pro-worker” 

lip service. It is a dangerous dead-end to go 

through the pretence, yet again, that the ALP will 

do much else other than force workers to swallow 

more privatisation and public spending cuts. 

Governing for capital, the ALP makes no apology 

for whole industries closing, large corporations 

paying no tax, high unemployment, increasing 

homelessness and widening inequality. 

Lack of Union organisation 

Prime responsibility for this situation lies with 

politically conservative Union officials, who, with a 

few exceptions, have allowed Union organisation 

to sink to its lowest ebb. From Sally McManus 

down, these are the very same careerists who are 

now claiming that the rules are stacked against 

them! In a recent speech to the National Press 

Club, McManus rightly points out that wage theft is 

continuing across many industries, from celebrity 

chef restaurants, to 7-11 convenience stores, to 

Caltex, to Woolworths and more. She then states 

that wage theft has become a business model but 

the laws have been too weak to stop them.21 To 

put it bluntly, this puts the cart before the horse.  

Official industrial relations laws, like wages 

themselves, come about as a result of the balance 

of class forces. As long as conservative Union 

officials fail to organise and mobilise workers to 

defend their rights on the ground, a thousand laws 

can be written that benefit employers. Or, more 

than likely, the absence of Union led struggle 

emboldens employers – leading them to conclude 

that there is nothing that can stop them 

disregarding the remnants of the laws that are on 

the books. Wage theft – the underpayment of 

wages to the tune of thousands, or millions of 

dollars – is one direct result.  

Well-heeled Union officials are now comparing the 

situation for casual labour in Australia to the 

United Kingdom (UK). In the UK, employees can 

apply for the benefits of permanent employment 

(sick leave, annual leave etc.) after a period of only 

three months. Whereas in Australia, there is 

currently no limit to the amount of time workers 

can remain on casual or temporary arrangements. 

In some areas of the public sector, this time limit 

has been set at two years – but even this is difficult 

to enforce. Two million workers, or around 40% of 

the workforce, remain in casual or temporary 

work.22 This is a huge proportion. Casual and 

insecure work has a drastic effect on workers, who 

cannot begin to plan their lives. But much more 

than this is the effect it has in the workplace itself. 
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Casual workers can barely question their employer 

on any issue, such as health and safety, pay and 

conditions, or anything much at all – as they can be 

replaced at a moment’s notice. From the 

employers’ point of view, casual work is the perfect 

anti-Union measure. This casualisation has been 

ongoing for more than two decades, yet many 

Union officials have turned a blind eye, leaving 

workers to suffer the consequences. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The right to withdraw your labour – without which 

little there is little differentiation from slavery – is 

all but illegal in Australia. Under current industrial 

law, striking is only permitted during an enterprise 

bargaining period, and even then it is subjected to 

severe conditions, such as the balloting of 

members and sufficient notice being given to the 

employer. And even then, a strike can be ruled 

illegal, and workers can be ordered back to work, if 

the action is deemed likely to cause “significant 

damage” to a part of the economy. In January this 

year, Rail Tram and Bus Union (RTBU) members 

were ordered by the Orwellian named Fair Work 

Commission to abandon a 24 hour strike, as well as 

planned bans on overtime.23 This was after train 

drivers were regularly being forced to work 13 out 

of 14 days in a row, and being directly rostered to 

do overtime without their consent. The response 

of the RTBU officials was to accept the decision of 

the “independent umpire” !! That was a precise 

opportunity for the officials to defy the alleged 

“umpire”, go through with the strike, and call on 

other Unions and all workers for support.  

The only response from the ACTU was that this was 

a demonstration that the rules are broken, and the 

rules have to be changed. Yet the only way the 

“rules” are going to be re-written is by Union led 

industrial action to challenge the legitimacy of the 

laws – the laws have to be openly defied, and the 

state must be challenged to see what they will do 

in response. “Bad laws have to be broken” – this 

was the message originally put forward by 

McManus – but it has scarcely been followed with 

any action. And only now, with a Federal Election 

in the offing, does a “Change the Rules” campaign 

– complete with fancy logo – appear. The blurb of 

the “Change the Rules” campaign gives the game 

away – it calls for a government to back working 

people, not big business. This is code for a return of 

the Labor Party to federal government.  

Capital in Crisis 

The ongoing wage theft, the theft of penalty rates, 

outlawing strike action, lowest wages in history: all 

of these are a result of the direct crisis that the 

private profit system is undergoing specifically in 

Australia, Europe, the United States and Japan. 

Stagnating economic growth and extremely low 

rate of return on investment means that 

investment simply doesn’t happen. The more 

difficult the conditions for private capital to 

operate, the more it demands the capitalist state 

funnel more public funds towards it. In Australia, 
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 https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/fair-work-
commission-orders-nsw-rail-workers-to-abandon-24hour-
strike-20180125-h0o1s1.html (06-05-18) 

Above: Rail Tram and Bus Union (RTBU) New South 

Wales State Secretary Alex Claassens, and Mark Morey, 

the Secretary of Unions New South Wales, speak to the 

media in January. Instead of defying the Fair Work 

Commission’s orders to suspend industrial action, top 

Union officials dutifully followed, ending any hope of 

the start of a fightback that is so desperately needed by 

all workers. The Unions need a leadership committed to 

workers’ interests, rather than the careers of officials. 

Image from www.news.com.au 
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Liberal and Labor governments oblige, in the form 

of relentless cuts to government spending, as well 

as the privatisation of healthcare, education, aged 

care, public transport, legal aid, the provision of 

welfare services and any other area where it can 

politically get away with it. The floundering profit 

system, especially since the financial crisis of 2008, 

is the real reason that the “rules” have been 

changed to give employers unparalleled advantage. 

Calling for a change of the rules without 

challenging the political rule of big capital dooms 

working people to continually beg for things they 

themselves could achieve.  

The threat of war 

 

It should be noted that the fragile and desperate 

crisis of the profitability of Western capital has its 

reflection in the reckless and criminally dangerous 

wars that Canberra flings itself into, which threaten 

the world with nuclear holocaust. Canberra, 

Washington, Paris and London recently brought 

the world to the brink of nuclear war with Russia 

over a blatantly staged and fake chemical weapons 

incident in Syria. This followed the blaming of 

Russia, without a shred of evidence, for the alleged 

poisoning of a retired double agent in London. The 

Liberal and Labor parties do not hesitate to ramp 

up deliberate provocations against the People’s 

Republic of China, with both gunning for extremely 

risky provocations with the Australian and US 

militaries in the South China Sea. After the US 

came close to a nuclear strike on the Democratic 

People’s Republic of Korea (DPRK or “North 

Korea”) last year, the Australian government will 

now reportedly send military aircraft to “monitor” 

the DPRK’s adherence to punitive sanctions.24 Both 

Liberal and Labor parties have not hesitated to 

back the actions of NATO, constantly mobilising 

troops right throughout Eastern Europe. Whether 

it is Afghanistan, Libya, Syria, Yemen, Iran, China, 
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 https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/australianz/australia-
to-send-military-aircraft-to-monitor-north-korean-ships (06-
05-18) 

Russia, the DPRK, the Ukraine or elsewhere, the 

Australian ruling class risks world war through its 

war alliance with Washington. 

 

 

 

 

 

These are directly Union issues, but conservative 

Union officials have their careers guaranteed by 

the profit system – if they can contain and restrict 

the insurgent workers within certain boundaries. 

This means they are tied to the foreign policy of 

the “Australian” corporate magnates. Their silence 

on potential nuclear war is the flip side of their 

plaintive pleas to “change the rules” with regard to 

industrial law within Australian shores. Economic 

crisis in the West can ultimately only be solved by 

them through recourse to imperialist war, which is 

one reason Canberra pushes so hard for it. 

Workers must therefore oppose the entire political 

outlook of the Australian corporate elite, from 

working rights on the job, right through to its 

reckless threat to human civilisation through 

unthinkable war. 

This pre-supposes a struggle for a pro-working 

class leadership of the Unions. The need is urgent 

for rank and file committees of workers within the 

Unions, which exclude the well-paid organisers and 

officials. Within these committees, leftists need to 

push an explicitly anti-capitalist line. Marxists need 

Above: Part of the May 9 rally in Melbourne. The turnout 

was huge, perhaps 100 000. This shows the willingness of 

workers to fight, given a Union leadership willing to lead. 

Image from www.heraldsun.com.au 
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to push for socialist measures within these groups, 

directly bringing working class politics into the 

Unions on all issues facing working people – from 

the threat of catastrophic climate change to the 

need to oppose imperialism’s drive to World War 

III. This will entail a bitter but necessary struggle 

against the Laborite Union leaders, and a whole 

host of Union organisers and staff who shepherd 

their own careers. Working people are suffering, 

and we cannot wait until the day sell-out Union 

officials decide to seriously organise the working 

class. For this is a day that will never come. 

A pro-worker and class struggle leadership of the 

Unions would strive to organise workers around 

demands for a six-hour day, or a 30 hour week. 

This would address the huge issue of high 

unemployment, as well as the threat to jobs 

through automation. Such a demand could 

seriously galvanise a Union movement in dire need 

of rejuvenation, after decades of decline. Legions 

of the unemployed could be mobilised to help the 

Unions achieve this, which could strongly increase 

the fighting spirit of working people, and giving 

impetus towards a drive for a living wage for all of 

those relying on welfare, such as students and 

pensioners. This could then spur demands for full 

public funding of healthcare, education and public 

transport and other services which have endured 

savage cuts.  

The struggle for a pro-worker leadership of the 

Unions is necessarily bound up with the struggle to 

forge a Leninist vanguard party. There are a whole 

host of left parties who recognise the dire 

limitations of the conservative Union bureaucrats, 

and the obstacle of the Labor Party directly on 

many Union officials, but fear to break politically 

from them. Some grumble about the lack of action, 

while others excuse the right-wing politics which 

accompanies the huge salaries of some officials, 

which are sometimes double or triple the wages of 

the workers they are supposed to represent. 

Rather, what is required is a workers’ party which 

fights for a workers’ government. Only with 

workers in power will the numberless crimes of 

capitalism be able to be curtailed. Then the 

workers will not only ‘change the rules’, but write 

them. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Workers  LEAGUE 

The world is facing multiple crises, but there is a way 

forward – the working class struggle for socialism. The 

Workers League seeks to build workers’ vanguard parties 

in Australia and internationally, to aid this task. We 

welcome all enquiries. Get in touch via: 

 

E:workersleague@redfireonline.com 

PO Box 66  NUNDAH QLD 4012 

Ph: 0421 408 692 
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IRAN: ‘REGIME CHANGE’ IS WAR 

Above: Political map of Iran and neighbours. One reason for the ongoing war on Afghanistan is to keep US imperialist troop pressure 

on Iran from the east. The US wars on Iraq and Syria were partially an attempt to install US bases immediately to Iran’s west. The 

topping of Iran, if achieved, would also set the scene for further provocations against Russia. www.iranpoliticsclub.net 

By Paul Nave 

03-06-2018 – Karl Marx’s words of history 

repeating itself, the first time as tragedy, the 

second time as farce, are once again displayed with 

full force. Only this time, the second replay could 

be a catastrophic war engulfing the world. In 2003, 

the government of the United States waged a 

criminal war for regime change in Iraq, on the basis 

of a pack of lies about “weapons of mass 

destruction”. In 2018, the US government accuses 

Iran of building nuclear weapons to use against the 

Western world. In 2003, the US government 

demanded unlimited access to inspect any site in 

Iraq at any time. In 2018, the US demands 

unlimited access to inspect any site in Iran at any 

time. The invasion of Iraq destroyed millions of 

innocent lives, for which not one politician in the 

US, Britain or Australia (the “coalition of the 

killing”), have been held accountable. The US is 

again demanding regime change in Iran, but this 

time faces stiff opposition. 

Spillover from attempted regime change in Syria 

For the last seven years, the US Empire has been 

hell bent on the overthrow of the Syrian Arab 

Republic, actively arming and funding vicious and 

barbaric mercenaries from over 80 non-Syrian 

countries, who were then smuggled across Syrian 

borders.25 There they committed unspeakable 

atrocities, the beheading of anyone suspected of 

supporting the Syrian government being just a part 

of their repertoire. The US Empire, with many of its 

imperialist and regional powers in tow, including 

the United Kingdom, France, Australia, Saudi 
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Arabia and Israel, created and worked alongside 

unhinged terrorist groups such as ISIS, in arguably 

the largest proxy war in history. Yet this time, the 

US Empire was defeated – perhaps for the first 

time in an imperialist war since Vietnam in 1975. 

The Syrian government resisted the war for regime 

change, and was aided by Russia, Iran and the 

Lebanese Hezbollah. The intervention of Russia in 

2015, at the invitation of the Syrian government, 

turned the tide against the US Empire. Russia’s 

superior air power was used to almost totally 

defeat ISIS and associated death squads, a fact 

even a begrudged NATO apparently admitted.26 

The US Empire’s war on Syria, backed in words and 

actions by Canberra, was at least partially intended 

to take out a Russian ally, to enable an easier 

stepping stone to Iran. Russia drew a red line in 

Syria, not only in defence of an ally, but also to 

defend itself. Iran saw the danger to itself if Syria 

was overthrown by US backed terrorists, and 

heroically sent armed forces into strategic 

positions within Syria, in concert with the Syrian 

government. While working people internationally 

can recognise political limitations of the Iranian 

and Russian governments, in this conflict they have 

a direct interest in backing the non-imperialist 

allies of Syria – which may have averted world war. 

The US still has its own troops in Syria, working 

with and alongside some Kurdish parties, who have 

treacherously (and once again) served their own 

interests at the expense of Syria and efforts to 

resist imperialist onslaught. The attempt by the US 

to partition Syria, through mercenary war or 

through uniformed troops, now has little chance of 

coming to pass. It can scarcely change the situation 

on the ground, where the despised 

US/Israeli/Saudi backed terrorists have been driven 

out from the majority of Syrian territory.  

Iran targeted since 1979  
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 https://www.rt.com/news/334642-russia-efficient-syria-
nato/ (26-05-18) 

What became the Islamic Republic of Iran after the 

revolution of 1979, has always been a target of the 

US deep state. The US government has never 

forgiven Iran for overthrowing the hated Shah, 

which they installed after they themselves 

overthrew the Iranian nationalist Mohammed 

Mossadegh in 1953.27 Mossadegh moved to 

nationalise Iran’s considerable oil resources, 

cutting out British and US corporations. The 1979 

revolution succeeded in not only throwing out the 

US stooge Pahlavi, but setting the course for Iran’s 

development independent of the imperialist West. 

While there was some repression of the left given 

the theocratic nature of the uprising and its 

aftermath, today Iran has a relatively stable body 

politic, with elections open to all who do not side 

with the West externally or internally.  

 

In contrast to corporate media reports, while Shia 

Islam is the state religion in Iran, Iranians are free 

to practice other religions in their own ways. For 

example, the Jewish religion is protected, provided 

there is no collusion amongst practitioners with the 

Zionist rulers of Israel. Iran also has a population of 

82 million people, with a very young median age, 

at around 29 years.28 These factors alone make the 

prospect of a US invasion and overthrow extremely 

difficult, even for the power of the US Empire. But 

that does not stop them trying. Decades of 

sanctions on Iran imposed by the US have caused 

ongoing hardships, despite the efforts of the 

Iranian government to alleviate them. The most 

apparent are the moves of the US government 

against any international banks that conduct 

business inside Iran. This policy means that the 

Iranian currency, the rial, is devalued in relation to 

the US dollar. This then means inflation for Iranians 

who need to purchase food – in most cases of 

around 25%.29 There have been some protests in 
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response, but the overall view amongst Iranians 

appears to be an understanding that these and 

other hardships generally flow from the Western 

sanctions.  

Left parties walk both sides of the street 

A US led war for regime change on Iran would 

reach levels of catastrophe perhaps even 

surpassing that inflicted upon Syria. A world 

nuclear confrontation is not at all off the cards. 

Whether Russia and China will act to protect Iran in 

the way they protected Syria (although very limited 

in the case of China) remains uncertain. In any 

case, workers of the world have a direct interest in 

defending Iran against such a criminal war, 

irrespective of the political and/or theocratic 

nature of the Iranian government. An imperialist 

“victory” in the overthrow of Iran could reverse the 

defeat Washington, London, Paris, Tel Aviv and 

Canberra suffered in Syria. Aside from the 

unimaginable loss of life in Iran and the region, the 

struggles of working people in the imperialist 

centres themselves (Europe, the US, Japan, 

Australia) could be pushed down even further than 

their current low level. And this is even before the 

possible breakout of world nuclear war. 

Unfortunately, some left parties wage an even 

money bet both ways, yet don’t see any conflict of 

interest. Over the week of the 2017-2018 New 

Year, certain protests appeared on the streets of 

Iran, which immediately gained the support of US 

President Donald Trump, and the soulless US 

Ambassador to the United Nations, Nikki Haley. 

This should have been a clue that the protests 

were not genuine, and should be analysed further. 

Yet some left parties took the bait. What is more, 

these left parties somehow imagine that one can 

hold a position of backing pro-Western “protests” 

in Iran, and at the same time piously declare that 

they oppose a US led war on Iran. Given that the 

US is not currently strong enough – if it ever will be 

– to send in its own troops into Iran, a US regime 

change operation will inevitably entail political 

support to so-called “dissidents” within Iran, in an 

effort to capitalize on the resulting chaos if the 

Iranian government is toppled. That is, a US led war 

on Iran AND the fomenting and political backing of 

“dissidents” within Iran cannot be separated.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The parties of the imperial left – those who 

campaigned loudly for the US/Saudi/Israeli side 

against Syria from 2011 to 2018 – predictably 

jumped on the bandwagon as soon as word 

emerged of protests in Iran. Always eager to back 

any movement in a country they bitterly oppose, 

Socialist Alternative hailed the new year protests in 

Iran as the “greatest radicalization since 1979” [!!]. 

This was despite acknowledging the clearly pro-US 

slogans of some, which included “Not Lebanon, 

Not Gaza….everything for Iran” and “Leave Syria 

and think about us”.30 Socialist Alternative 

incredibly attempted to twist these slogans beyond 

recognition, into internationalist and anti-war 

demands. Not to be outdone, their estranged sister 

organization Solidarity tested the limits of 
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Above: As Adam Johnson reported on the FAIR website, 

(Jan 11, 2018)some mainstream media outlets were using 

photographs of the Mujahedin E Khalq (MEK) protesting 

in the United States, as evidence of the protests in Iran. 

Although obscured, the MEK members here in the US are 

flying the flag of the US backed Shah of Iran, who was 

deposed in the revolution of 1979. Some left parties, 

unable to distinguish, leapt on the bandwagon and 

backed protests  aimed at destabilization to promote 

right-wing regime change. Image from www.fair.org 

https://redflag.org.au/node/6153
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credibility by claiming that the reactionary slogan 

“We are Aryans, we don’t worship Arabs”, was only 

“nationalist”.31 Needless to say, if the Iranian 

government had not offered support for Palestine 

over the years, and had not assisted the Syrian 

government in its defensive actions against Israel 

and the US, Iran would be a much easier target. 

The Iranian government’s actions in Syria were a 

direct act of the defence of Iran itself. 

The Socialist Alliance, eager to back a “feminist” 

angle where none exists, threw its support behind 

the “Alliance of Middle Eastern Socialists” (Anti-

Syria pro-war left groups) and its statement 

backing the supposed movement of women daring 

to remove their headscarves during the anti-

government actions in Iran.32 It was soon revealed, 

however, that the instigator of these actions was 

none other than Masih Alinejad, who works 

for….wait for it…the Voice of America – and lives in 

New York. She is reportedly paid $85 000 per year 

by the Broadcasting Board of Governors, an official 

outlet of the US state department. She has worked 

for the Voice of America’s Farsi language program 

OnTen since at least 2013.33 In other words, she is 

paid very handsomely by the US government to 

foster and foment political instability in Iran. 

Needless to say, such outsiders receive very little 

support inside Iran, even if perhaps six of them can 

be incited to take a selfie of themselves removing a 

headscarf. 

For their part, the Socialist Equality Party (SEP) 

jumped into action alongside the imperial left, who 

they correctly criticized for joining the US led war 

drive against Libya and Syria. To their credit the 

SEP did not join in with the cheerleading of the 

liberal 2009 “Green Revolution” in Iran. This was 

where liberal elements within Iran were backed 

internationally when they claimed electoral fraud, 
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without offering a shred of evidence. However, this 

time around, the SEP claim that the 2017-2018 

protests in Iran were a genuine working class 

uprising.34 This claim is staggering, given that the 

protests quickly became violent, and were joined, 

and in some parts led, by the terrorist and 

monarchist MEK (Mujahedin e Khalq), a group that 

is widely despised inside and outside Iran.35  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

While the SEP conducted an about face on Iran 

from 2009, the Communist Party of Australia (CPA) 

remained consistent – but on the wrong side. The 

CPA’s statement of January 7, 2018, holds that the 

“economic grievances of Iran’s protestors are 

genuine”. Applauding the conservative Tudeh 

Party, the CPA statement warns against the efforts 

of the “regime” (emphasis added) in using 
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Above: Masih Alinejad hosting the “Tablet” show on 

Voice of America (VOA)  - the broadcasting arm of the US 

state department, specializing in regime change. Alinejad 

is paid $85 000 per year to foment destablisation in Iran, 

under the guise of “women’s rights” and “democracy”.  

Alinejad, while based in the US, hypocritically campaigns 

against the veil for women in Iran – a subtle US state 

backed effort to gain liberal support for the overthrow of 

the Islamic Republic of Iran. Some left parties fall for such 

campaigns, without bothering to investigate who or what 

is behind them. Image from www.insidevoa.com 
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undercover agents as provocateurs within the 

protests. It then senses that it might be seen as 

backing regime change, so it adds “we strongly 

condemn any foreign interference in the internal 

affairs of Iran”. Yet liberal international backing for 

pro-Western anti-government protests in Iran is 

the very definition of “foreign interference”. Then 

concerned about being seen to not support the 

(fake) protests – which never at any stage gained 

anything like majority support inside Iran - it then 

jumps back to the other side and calls for support 

for Iranian “political freedom against the corrupt 

and the corrupt and repressive theocratic 

government”.36 What might seem a confused 

statement of support for the Iranian “people” is 

actually a call for regime change in Iran – which can 

only benefit the US Empire.  

 

Defend Iran against war/regime change 

These mistaken left parties cannot have it both 

ways. While working people can agree there is a 

need for socialism in Iran and in the Middle East 

and internationally, to call for regime change now 

in ANY format – especially under the guise of 

supporting the “people” of Iran – constitutes 

willing or unwilling assistance to imperialism in yet 

another war of conquest. The CIA, the British and 

French imperialists, alongside Canberra, all claim to 

support the people of Iran against the “regime”. 

For the left to give ground to this language, is to 

make the gravest of errors. Whether it was in 

January this year, or with US Defence Secretary 

Mike Pompeo’s latest moves for even greater 

sanctions against Iran, the agenda is regime change 

– that much is loud and clear. It shouldn’t need to 

be said that the left needs to stand in the forefront 

of opposition to regime change in Iran. This means 

a defence of Iran from external and internal 

counterrevolution despite the presence of (a 

heavily sanctioned) capitalism in Iran.  
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For countries directly in the gunsights of US 

imperialism, e.g. Iran, there would have to be strict 

preconditions met before the left internationally 

could throw any support behind an anti-

government movement. The politics of such a 

movement would have to be clearly independent 

of any Western government covert or overt 

backing. It would have to be MORE anti-imperialist 

than that of the Ayatollahs. It would have to MORE 

clearly side with those countries also threatened by 

US led war – Russia, China, the DPRK (Democratic 

People’s Republic of Korea), Venezuela, Syria, Libya 

etc., than that of the government led by Hasan 

Rouhani. It would have to be even MORE anti-

Zionist and MORE pro-Palestine than the Islamic 

Republic of Iran. The sporadic protests in Iran in 

January, needless to say, were light years away 

from such positions. If anything, they were pro-

Western, anti-Syria, anti-Palestine, and had the 

backing of Donald Trump and the Saudi Arabian 

monarchy! 

This is not to discount the economic difficulties for 

Iranian workers. Yet economic problems, in the 

absence of a strong left-wing workers party, can 

easily be manipulated to foster and foment right-

wing political movements, and some are funded by 

the US government. One look at the current 

Venezuelan “opposition” will tell us this much. An 

Iranian workers movement seeking to address cost 

of living issues and unemployment would need to 

clearly differentiate its demands from all liberal 

and pro-Western demands for the downfall of Iran. 

 

World capitalism in its death throes is promising 

yet more imperialist war – with Iran possibly the 

next in line.  Imperialism is well aware that the 

overthrow of Iran cannot be carried out without an 

internal “opposition” which is prepared to do its 

bidding. In Syria, such forces were mercenary 

terrorists. In Iran, such forces may well be pro-

Western liberals. Working people should not be 

caught out. 

 

https://www.facebook.com/communist.party.au/
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FREE AHED TAMIMI! 

FOR PALESTINIAN LIBERATION! 

 
Above: Cartoon showing Ahed Tamimi standing over a cowering Israeli Defence Force soldier.  

By Tim Stanton 

09-03-2018 – The video footage went viral. A 

young 16 year old Palestinian woman, Ahed 

Tamimi, slapping an Israeli soldier as they were 

invading her family home. The Israeli Defence 

Force (IDF) was yet again attempting to terrorise all 

Palestinians into submitting to the gross injustice 

of the Israeli state occupation. Ahed Tamimi and 

her family live in the village of Nabi Salih in the 

occupied West Bank. Some reports claim that the 

slapping incident took place just an hour after 

Ahed learned that her cousin, Mohammed Tamimi, 

had been shot in the head by the IDF.37 Her cousin 

is just one of the many teenagers who take part in 

regular protests against the Israeli occupation 
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 https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-behind-
ahed-tamimi-s-slap-her-cousin-s-head-shattered-by-idf-
bullet-1.5729500 (06-03-2018) 

forces, who frequently invade and threaten any 

Palestinian who resists, and many who do not. 

Shootings, being thrown in arbitrary detention to 

be faced by a military (not civilian) court, 

checkpoints, physical and verbal harassment and 

much worse are a daily experience for Palestinians 

under occupation. These collective crimes, and 

much worse, against the Palestinian people have 

continued almost without a pause since 1948, 

when the state of Israel was established on the 

forcible expulsion of the Arabic people of the 

region. 

Needless to say, no damage was caused to the 

slapped soldier, save perhaps some pride. The real 

impact that Ahed’s actions had were that, despite 

the massive imbalance of power, the occupying 

Israeli armed forces were shown to be humiliated 

by an unarmed young Palestinian woman. The 

https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-behind-ahed-tamimi-s-slap-her-cousin-s-head-shattered-by-idf-bullet-1.5729500
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power of world public opinion turned sharply 

against the Zionist Israeli state yet again. The result 

was that the Israeli state charged Ahed herself, on 

ridiculous grounds such as “assault” (of a heavily 

armed soldier) and now faces arbitrary detention 

like many other Palestinian children and young 

people. One estimate has it that 375 Palestinians 

between the ages of 12 and 17 were under Israeli 

military detention in 2016, often for the charge of 

stone throwing.38  That children risk their lives daily 

in an attempt to somehow ward off the fourth 

strongest military in the world is testimony to 

incredible bravery the Palestinians constantly 

display. 

 

US wars of regime change 

Ahed Tamimi’s brave actions followed soon after 

US President Donald Trump’s announcement last 

December that Jerusalem will be recognised as the 

capital of Israel – or at least by his administration. 

This has actually been US government policy for 

decades, including under the previous Obama 

administration, but President Trump has only been 

the first to state it openly. As reactionary as Donald 

Trump’s actions are towards Palestine, he has been 

an inconsistent applicant of usual US designs. 

Trump campaigned on withdrawing the US from 

the war of regime change on Syria before 

becoming President. After being elected, he 

backflipped on this as much as on any issue. 

Nevertheless, Trump’s lack of total support for 

regime change in Syria dovetailed with the heroic 

defence of the Syrian Arab Army, backed by the 

military power of Russia, Iran and Hezbollah. The 

result was that US imperialism and their allies 

suffered an ignominious defeat in Syria, even if the 

war is still smouldering.  

Given that the Zionist Israeli state was one of the 

principal allies of the US in sustaining its 

catastrophic war on Syria, one would assume that 
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https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/01/
internet-famous-in-the-west-bank/549557/ (06-03-2018) 

Palestinians themselves and their international 

supporters would be the strongest opponents of 

the violent overthrow of a direct neighbour of 

Palestine by Saudi Arabian armed ISIS and Al Qaeda 

barbarians. Wouldn’t these perpetrators of 

unspeakable atrocities – some of whom were 

injured and then treated for free in Israeli 

hospitals39 - turn their guns, or their beheading 

swords, against Palestine after Syria? Wouldn’t the 

Western Palestinian solidarity movement – if they 

truly opposed the Israeli state – vehemently 

protest Israeli air strikes in support of ISIS, and 

repeated Israeli air strikes on Syria?40 

Unfortunately, if one assumed this, one would be 

wrong. 

With some important exceptions, much of the 

Western Palestinian solidarity movement was 

either silent, or actually gave material and political 

support to the US/Israeli war of regime change on 

Syria. Tragically, Palestinians themselves were 

divided on the “war next door”. In effect, Hamas 

treacherously backed its arch enemy Israel against 

Syria, while on the other hand some Palestinian 

militias fought heroically alongside the anti-

imperialist coalition (Russia, Iran, Hezbollah) 

defending Syria. These Palestinian militias, which 

include the Popular Front for the Liberation of 

Palestine-General Command, Liwa Al-Quds and 

Quwat Al-Jalil41, fought against imperialist war – 

the right side of history. In the process, they 

exposed the shaky politics of large parts of the 

Western Palestinian solidarity movement. 

BDS ? 

The direct lesson is that the defence of Palestine is 

impossible without strident opposition to 

imperialism. It is imperialism, led by the US, but 
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assisted by Britain, France, Australia and others, 

which sustains the Zionist Israeli state. Without the 

financial, military and political backing of US 

imperialism, Israel would not be a shadow of itself, 

and a secure Palestine would be closer to reality. 

Which brings us to the BDS (Boycott, Divestment, 

Sanctions) movement. With notable exceptions, 

international advocates of BDS and backers of the 

imperialist war on Syria largely coincided. There 

are important reasons for this. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BDS is an attempt to garner world opinion against 

“Israel”, in order to thereby free “Palestine”. 

Marxists however, recognise no nation as a unified 

whole, but an assemblage of classes. The BDS 

movement implicitly has a classless analysis of both 

Israel and Palestine, and this is then extended onto 

the world stage. The BDS movement therefore 

seeks any ally of any class who can be convinced to 

take any action against Israel. Though they 

welcome working class support, in effect who they 

really try to win to their cause are capitalist 

corporations (“divestment”) and capitalist 

governments (“sanctions”). BDS advocates are thus 

literally, and in practice, appealing to imperialism 

itself – as if imperialism can and should be your ally 

in a political campaign. Even the “boycott” part is 

aimed at workers as consumers, not as workers. It 

assumes that the whole set up of capitalism – and 

ultimately imperialism – is the natural order of 

things, and the most we can do is to choose not to 

shop for certain consumer goods. It was also in the 

natural order of things for imperialism to wage war 

against Syria, which many BDS advocates did not 

oppose, or openly supported. And so the circle 

closes.  

BDS is in practice a moral position, rather than a 

political one. BDS effectively claims that Israel is 

uniquely immoral, that its continued occupation of 

Palestine contains so many crimes that it has no 

parallel on the planet. Anyone who questions this 

likewise brings their own morality into question. 

Yet there are no moral absolutes for those with a 

basic class struggle perspective. The morality of a 

worker who toils endlessly for enough to live on 

cannot be compared to the morality of billionaire 

financiers who bleed society white in order to 

purchase another seaside mansion. To be sure, the 

crimes of the Israeli state against the Palestinians 

are heinous and abhorrent, and are ongoing. But 

the nature and scale of these crimes, as repulsive 

as they are, scarcely reach, let alone exceed, the 

crimes of its benefactor - the US Empire. The 

historical colonialist records of Britain, France, 

Belgium, Spain and indeed Australia – contain 

abominations at least equal, and sometimes worse 

– than those committed by the Zionist Israeli state. 

Diverse but unequal 

There is no denying the manifest crimes against 

humanity deployed daily by this Zionist state - the 

detention and likely incarceration of Ahed Tamimi 

is yet another one. The point, however, is that 

Above: The “Boycott” part of the Boycott, Divestment 

and Sanctions (BDS) movement against Israel, here 

focusing on consumerism – represented by a bar code 

superimposed on the apartheid wall in Israel. Most 

workers of the world, however, have little, if any, 

disposable income with which they can spend, or not 

spend, on consumer goods. In the vast majority of cases 

they simply have no choice as to what goods the 

capitalists produce and place in the market. Nor can 

capitalism or imperialism be undermined by consumer 

practices, however well intentioned. Image from 

www.palestinechronicle.com 
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these are crimes of the capitalist state of Israel, not 

Israel itself. Israeli, Jew and Zionist are three 

different entities. Only 75.5% of Israelis are Jewish, 

and 1% of these are Ethiopian Jews. The religious 

views and practices of the Israeli Jews cannot at all 

be lumped together either. Only 7% of Jews are 

Ultra-Orthodox, while 15% are Orthodox, 32% are 

‘traditional’ – but the largest majority of Israeli 

Jews identify as secular.42 Arabs make up 20.2% of 

the overall population of 8.45 million, and another 

4.3% comprises minority groups such as non-Arab 

Christians and Circassians.43 That is, around 25% of 

the population of Israel are not Jewish at all, let 

alone Zionists.  

 

Given these brief statistics, one can already start to 

see the problems with a boycott of the whole of 

Israel. But it goes much further. Israel is one of the 

most unequal countries on Earth. Roughly 20% of 

Israelis live below the poverty line, with the 

poverty line declared as less than 50% of the 

median disposable income. Of the 34 OECD 

(Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and 

Development) countries – the world club of rich 

countries – Israel is close to the one which sustains 

the most inequality.44 Ironically, Israel runs a close 

second to the US in terms of inequality. Its gross 

average annual earnings of full time employees sits 

below the US at just $28, 817, compared to a $40, 

060 average for the rest of the OECD.45 

 

Housing affordability – a major issue in Australia 

where young people are basically priced out of the 

market – is similarly a huge issue in Israel. In 2011, 

there were massive “Occupy” style protests in 

Israel specifically targeting the high cost of housing. 

In fact the scale of these protests dwarfed the 
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Western Occupy protests at that time. One report 

stated that in Israel between 2007 and 2015, house 

prices increased by 114%, and rents by 49%, 

making housing almost unattainable for young 

people.46 There is now the phenomenon of young 

Israelis leaving the country due to the high cost of 

housing!   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Situational irony 

We could go on, but just a glance at figures such as 

these show that there is huge scope for the 

workers movement to attempt to reach out to 

Israeli working class to ally with them against 

capitalism in their backyard, and abroad. Yet the 

BDS movement could very well set up a scenario of 

situational irony. That is, the BDS movement could 

have the opposite effect of what was intended. 

Rather than the BDS movement somehow turning 

Israelis against their own state, a boycott and 

sanctions effort often tends to drive the 
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Above: Part of the protests in Israel in 2011 against the 

unaffordability of housing. These protests were similar in 

content to the “Occupy” actions that occurred in the 

capitalist West. Israeli society is rent by inequality, and 

the working class and the poor are the ones to suffer. 

Western Palestinian solidarity supporters would be 

advised to try to reach such people, but the BDS 

movement, which targets Israel as a whole, presents an 

obstacle. Image from Wikimedia Commons 
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inhabitants of that state further behind it, in the 

manner of bunkering down against a siege. For 

example, when Iraq under Saddam Hussein was 

sanctioned by the West before its invasion, Iraqis 

rallied behind Hussein despite whatever crimes he 

committed previously against Iraqis. In a similar 

way, Syrians who were ambivalent towards, or 

even opposed, President Bashar Al-Assad before 

the US/Israeli led war against their country, soon 

rallied behind their leader when it became 

apparent he was leading an anti-imperialist 

defence of their secular state. BDS, despite its 

aims, arguably creates more Zionists rather than 

undermines them.  

Most BDS advocates see themselves as left-wing 

and pro-worker, and BDS is backed by some 

socialist parties. These groups recognise instantly 

that inside a workplace, if anyone sides with the 

boss against the workers, it is an act of utter class 

betrayal, to be resolutely condemned. Yet they 

struggle to apply this correct principal outside the 

workplace, nor internationally. For example, BDS 

advocates try to unite the world against Israel. But 

“uniting the world” in practice means working with 

the political – and corporate - leaderships of the 

world states who are inveigled to boycott Israel. A 

worker in one factory who advocated joint efforts 

with employers of other factories against his own 

would be laughed out of any Union meeting.  Yet 

BDS advocates don’t see the contradiction in 

calling on the very imperialist states and 

corporations they usually campaign against – to 

join with them against the “evil” Israel. 

Rather than a cross-class, imperialist friendly 

movement for Palestinian liberation, what is 

needed is a pro-working class, anti-imperialist 

movement. Rather than uniting with class enemies 

who claim to stand for Palestine (the Labor Party, 

corporations, capitalist governments, imperialist 

powers), what is required is to unite all those who 

recognise that class enemies cannot be allies in any 

way, despite whatever “progressive” language they 

may throw up from time to time. Palestinian 

liberation is bound up with the overthrow of the 

rule of capital in Israel, Palestine and the Middle 

East. This means uniting the Israeli, Palestinian and 

Middle Eastern working class in a struggle for 

socialism in their region. Palestinian liberation can 

scarcely come about in any other way. A pre-

requisite for this task is the forging of Marxist 

vanguard parties throughout the Middle East and 

internationally, including on these shores. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

Above: Syrians wave Syrian, Russian and Iranian flags in 

protest against US air strikes on April 14, 2018. The joint 

Syrian, Russian and Iranian effort to defeat US backed 

regime change in Syria should have been backed by the 

BDS movement, for the Israeli government actively sided 

with the governments of the US and Saudi Arabia. 

However, the BDS movement was silent, indicating the 

politics of the main forces  behind it. Image from 

www.newsweek.com 
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70 YEARS OF INJUSTICE: 

FREEDOM FOR PALESTINE! 

Above: Poster advertising the Brisbane action marking Palestinian Nakba Day. Image from www.afopa.com.au 

By Paul Nave 

15-05-2018 – 70 years ago today, the Catastrophe 

(Al Nakba) rained down upon Palestine. The birth 

of the Zionist state of Israel was erected on the 

forcible expulsion of at least 750 000 Palestinians, 

many forced into exile to escape death squads, 

typified by the Irgun’s massacre of at 254 people, 

mainly women and children, in the village of Deir 

Yassin.47 It was April 9, 1948, and the annihilation 

of this village set the scene for what was to come. 

For the next 70 years, the Zionist Israeli state has 

continued to regard Palestinians as unpeople, 

against which can be carried out theft, murder, 

imprisonment and daily denial of basic humanity. 

The stealing of the very land on which people live is 

one of the most devastating acts colonialism can 

practice – and yet it continues to this day, with the 

borders of Gaza and the West Bank shrinking 

further and further. It goes without saying that 

there cannot be peace in the Middle East until 
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there is justice for Palestine. 

 

The Zionist Israeli state has existed for 70 years as 

it has the open political, diplomatic and military 

support of the imperialist powers – specifically that 

of the United States of America (US). Yet for the 

last seven years, the Israeli-Palestinian conflict has 

been simmering in the shadow of the US led war 

on neighbouring Syria – both in proxy and open 

form. This war for regime change involved the 

Israeli state bombing Syria whenever it felt like it. It 

also involved direct collusion between Israeli 

armed forces and those of ISIS and Al Nusra, even 

to the extent of free medical treatment for these 

wounded mercenary barbarians.48 Israel still 

occupies the Golan Heights area of Syria, and its 

role in the war for regime change was not hidden, 

as it lined up with the governments of the US, 

Saudi Arabia, Qatar, the United Kingdom (UK), 
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France, Australia and others. Despite this, much of 

the Palestinian solidarity movement worldwide fell 

silent, despite their stated opposition to “Israel”. 

Many pro-Palestine activists even sided with the 

regime change war on Syria, despite the 

strengthening of Israeli state forces which would 

have resulted if the Syrian Arab Republic had have 

been overthrown by US backed genocidal 

terrorists.  

The apparent anomaly for some Palestinian 

solidarity activists – loudly opposing the actions of 

Israel in relation to Palestine, but not in relation to 

Syria, is periodically revealed. Roger Waters, the 

famous guitarist from the band Pink Floyd, has long 

supported the Palestinian cause. In a recent 

concert, apparently someone wanted to come on 

stage and make an announcement about Douma, 

where the Western governments openly lied, 

claiming a false chemical weapons attack from the 

Syrian government. Waters did not allow this, and 

said that the organisation he supports, the White 

Helmets, are a “fake organisation that is creating 

propaganda for jihadists and terrorists”.49 He went 

on to strongly argue against calling on Western 

governments to bomb Syria in response. We can 

only hope that the Palestinian solidarity movement 

itself would defend Syria, or would at least speak 

out against the sinister workings of US and British 

imperialism, such as the “White Helmets” fraud.  

Iran and World War III scenario 

The Palestinian solidarity movement in Australia is 

heavily dominated by what became known as the 

“imperial left” – the “socialist” parties which 

followed the Liberal National Party (LNP), the Labor 

Party (ALP) and the Greens in strenuously backing 

the US imperialist wars on Libya and Syria, from 

2011 onwards. Much of the Western Palestinian 

solidarity movement appeared oblivious to the fact 

that the war on Syria very nearly came to a nuclear 
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war between Russia defending Syria, and the US 

and Israel almost destroying it. Needless to say, a 

nuclear war over Syria would probably destroy 

Palestine, the imperial left notwithstanding. Now, 

this World War III scenario is on the cards again – 

this time with the US threatening another of the 

imperial left’s favourite whipping boys – the Islamic 

Republic of Iran. US President Donald Trump 

unilaterally “withdrew” (or openly violated) the 

Joint Comprehensive Plan Of Action (JCPOA) on 

May 9,50 and vowed to impose even tougher 

sanctions on Iran. US plans for regime change in 

Iran have not abated since 1979, and it is feared 

that the US will strike before 2019 – the 40th 

anniversary of the Iranian Revolution. 

The Israeli “Defence” Forces, usually routinely used 

against Palestinians, wasted no time in taking 

advantage of US President Trump’s tearing up of 

the JCPOA. Within one hour, Israeli warplanes 

struck Iranian targets in Syria, south of the capital 

Damascus, reportedly killing 15, including 8 

Iranians. In response, the Iranian forces fired 20 

rockets at the Golan Heights, and area of Syria still 

occupied by Israel. The Western media twisted and 

distorted these events to make out that Iran was 

the aggressor, and Israel was “defending itself”.51 

The Western Palestinian solidarity movement has 

decried these false claims by Israel and the 

Western imperialist powers for decades – when it 

is directed against Palestine. Yet when it comes to 

a clear regime change operation against Syria or 

Iran – non-imperialist allies of Palestine – not a 

sound emanates from them. 

There is also a gaping vacuum from the Western 

Palestinian solidarity movement when Palestine 

receives material and political support from 

Hezbollah, in neighbouring Lebanon. Hezbollah 

risked life and limb to defend neighbouring Syria 

against the atrocious US/Israeli/Saudi led regime 
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change war, sending armed detachments to battle 

against the head-chopping lunatics attempting to 

overthrow Syria. In the process, they defended 

Palestine, along with the Russian and Iranian 

forces, in the process of defending Syria. No doubt 

Hezbollah’s actions in defending Syria were a huge 

factor in the recent parliamentary elections in 

Lebanon, where Hezbollah doubled the amount of 

seats it held, with big losses for the pro-US and 

pro-Saudi Said Hariri governing bloc.52 The Western 

Palestinian solidarity movement beseeches us to 

support Palestine, but itself offers not an ounce of 

support to its immediate neighbours – Hezbollah, 

Syria, Iran – who give material aid to Palestine. It is 

a mess of contradictions. 

Again, the Western Palestinian solidarity 

movement will be tested. Will they oppose yet 

another US led imperialist war (on Iran), where 

they failed, or at least abstained, in Syria? The signs 

so far are not good, as the imperial left’s bitter 

opposition to Iran in practice means it forswears 

any of the desperately needed assistance provided 

to Palestine by the Iranian government. There are 

even some liberals who defend Iran on the basis of 

its long standing anti-imperialist stance vis-à-vis the 

US Empire, who blanch at hailing Israel or the other 

main US ally in the region – Saudi Arabia. There is 

an urgent need for working people with a basic 

anti-imperialist stance to join the Palestinian 

solidarity movement to counter, and overcome, 

the predominance of the imperial left. This needs 

to be a part of an anti-imperialist anti-war 

movement in general – given the US Empire’s 

similar threats to Russia and China.  

BDS claims false victories 

With a few exceptions, there is a cross-over 

between the imperial left and the liberal BDS 

movement – which calls for “Boycott, Divestment 

and Sanctions” against Israel, which is somehow 
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 http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-05-08/hezbollah-
stronger-in-lebanon-parliament-after-elections/9737264 (12-
05-18) 

supposed to free Palestine. As we have mentioned 

previously, the main problem with the BDS 

movement is that it attempts to gain the support of 

the imperialist powers, rather than working to 

undermine them. The US, British, French and 

Australian ruling classes know very well why they 

politically and financially maintain the Israeli state, 

and they cannot be convinced to do otherwise, no 

matter how compelling the argument. Falling short 

of inveigling the imperialist powers themselves into 

a “Down with Israel” campaign, the BDS movement 

latches on to any expression of anti-Israel 

sentiment, as proof of the “success” of BDS.  

 

www.middleeastmonitor.com 

 

BDS supporters lauded Oscar winning actress 

Natalie Portman’s decision not to attend a 

ceremony in Israel which awards the million dollar 

Genesis Prize, reportedly over “distressing” recent 

events in Israel. BDS supporters immediately 

claimed this decision as a victory for BDS, but 

Natalie Portman’s own words soon put paid to this 

contention. Portman, who was born in Jerusalem, 

but moved to the US at age three, stated on 

Instagram: “I chose not to attend because I did not 

want to appear to be endorsing Benjamin 

Netanyahu, who was to be giving a speech at the 

ceremony…..Like many Israelis and Jews around 

the world, I can be critical of the leadership in 

http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-05-08/hezbollah-stronger-in-lebanon-parliament-after-elections/9737264
http://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-05-08/hezbollah-stronger-in-lebanon-parliament-after-elections/9737264
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Israel without wanting to boycott the entire 

nation”.53  

This pointedly reveals another of the shortcomings 

of BDS. The BDS movement in practice boycotts 

8.54 million Israelis, rather than the Zionist Israeli 

state, which is responsible for the terrible 

oppression of the Palestinians. Israel is only 75% 

Jewish, and only around 15% of these are Ultra-

Orthodox. A much smaller percentage is willing to 

commit violence against Palestinians and Arabs. 

Indeed, 20% of Israelis are Arabs themselves.54 

Well over half of the population, perhaps more, are 

therefore not Zionists. However, it is acknowledged 

that Zionism – the ideology for a Jewish only state 

and/or homeland – does have strong influence 

throughout the country. It would seem axiomatic 

that to defeat Zionist ideology, one would 

necessarily have to enlist non-Zionist Israelis – the 

majority of the country. BDS does not have such a 

perspective, as it is ultimately an outgrowth of the 

Palestinian nationalism which has led to the 

current impasse. 

When is nationalism progressive? 

 

Some leftists and Marxist inspired Palestinian 

solidarity activists attempt to justify their backing 

of Palestinian nationalism by referring to Lenin’s 

work on the right of nations to self-determination. 

It is the case that Lenin and the Bolsheviks 

sometimes supported the “nationalism” of a small 

state when it was in conflict with a larger, 

dominating force. We would argue that the Marxist 

backing of the nationalism of small states goes only 

so far, and only under strict limits. It is only the 

direct content of the nationalism of a small state 

which is directed against imperialism, that can be 

supported by the working class internationally. Any 

step further than this, seeps over into petty-
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bourgeois nationalism, which then works against 

the prospects of its liberation. For example, the 

nationalism which currently defends Syria and Iran, 

in the immediate political context, is used against 

the dire encroachments of US led imperialism, with 

the Zionist state of Israel as an adjunct. The 

US/Israeli plans for Syria and Iran are clearly 

catastrophic regime change, and thus the 

nationalism of Syria and Iran in response directly 

counters imperialism. 

www.arabamerica.com 

Palestinian nationalism, on the other hand, 

generally does not work in a clear anti-imperialist 

direction, despite being its victim. Palestinian 

nationalism, in the hands of Fatah, Hamas or 

indeed BDS, continually seeks recognition from 

capitalist imperialism, instead of rousing workers 

against it. The nationalist Fatah and the Islamist 

Hamas do so more consciously, whereas the BDS 

movement does so less consciously. This is largely 

due to the fact that Fatah, Hamas and BDS seek to 

install their own Palestinian capitalist nation-state. 

The approach is one which effectively says to 

imperialism: “you have your capitalist state over 

there, we will have ours over here, and we will 

peacefully co-exist.” 

 

Of course, there can be no peaceful co-existence 

with imperialism. One look at Libya, Syria, Russia 

and China today will demonstrate that the US 

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-israel-portman/natalie-portman-says-to-skip-israeli-ceremony-due-to-netanyahu-speech-idUSKBN1HS05C
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Empire cannot even allow independence, let alone 

extended periods of peaceful co-existence. Finance 

capital must expand or die, and internationally this 

means unending wars for the re-division of the 

planet. More to the point, capitalism in Palestine 

will not be able to solve the dire problems affecting 

working people. Poverty, inequality, 

unemployment, underdevelopment, lack of 

infrastructure – which affects workers in Israel and 

Palestine – cannot be addressed without the 

overthrow of the system of production for private 

profit. Only socialism – the public ownership of the 

means of production, politically led by workers 

holding state power, can hope to address these 

urgent issues. 

www.globalresearch.ca 

 

Anti-capitalist political action pre-supposes the 

linking of Palestinian and Israeli workers in 

common struggle. As far away as this perspective 

appears, common working class struggle against 

capitalism in the region is the only way to break 

the seemingly insurmountable antagonism 

between Palestinians and Israelis. Key to this is the 

forging of a Marxist vanguard party, which would 

seek to unite Israeli and Palestinian workers in a 

struggle for an Arab-Hebrew socialist state, which 

could be a basis for uniting workers across the 

Middle East and further abroad. Linking in with the 

defence of Iran, Syria, Russia and China against 

faltering but still dangerous Western imperialism, a 

socialist revolution in Palestine/Israel could be a 

focal point for desperately needed workers 

struggle in Europe, Japan, the US and Australia. A 

world of threatening imperialist war can only be 

ended when those who labour are in power.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above: A person of Jewish origin defending the rights of 

Palestinians. The Palestinian solidarity movement needs 

to link with anti-Zionist Jewish people internationally, and 

also within Israel. Although Zionism is embedded into 

Israeli society, it is far from universal, and not embraced 

by the majority of Israelis. Image from www.reuters.com 

Below: An elderly Palestinian woman holding the key to 

her home, from which she was expelled, along with 

around 750 000 others, in Palestine in 1948. These mass 

expulsions formed the basis for the creation of the state 

of Israel, in a similar way in which the Australian state was 

established over the expulsion of Aboriginal people. 

Image from www.ampalestine.org 

http://www.globalresearch.ca/
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NO BOYCOTT OF THE WORLD 

CUP!      HANDS OFF RUSSIA! 

    Above: Map showing the location of the World Cup sporting venues for “Russia 2018”. Image from Sky Sports 

By Adam Baker (Ed: Since this article was released, 

the Australian government did not proceed with a 

sporting boycott of the World Cup, but it remains 

locked into hostile relations with Russia, following 

the government of the USA.) 

27-03-2018 – Once again, the world teeters on the 

brink of nuclear war. The trigger for this situation is 

barely believable. Western governments, without a 

shred of evidence, are blaming Russia for the 

alleged poisoning of a double agent in the United 

Kingdom several weeks ago. The governments of 

the UK, France, Germany and the United States of 

America, without any proof being provided, jointly 

found Russia “guilty”. The lies behind this obvious 

falsehood are brazen, and they are lies told by 

London, Washington, Paris and Berlin with utter 

contempt for human life, and the future of human 

civilisation on planet Earth. The word irrational 

barely describes the actions of the world’s pre-

eminent imperialist powers.  Now Canberra has 

joined this transparent and limitlessly reactionary 

crusade, by expelling two Russian diplomats,55 and 

has hinted at a possible boycott by the Australian 

Socceroos of the World Cup. Although Foreign 

Minister Julie Bishop appears to have backed away 

from a full boycott, “further options” are 

apparently still being considered.56 

Ironically, Australia narrowly qualified for the 

football World Cup by only just squeezing past 
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Syria. If Syria had defeated Australia and qualified, 

arguably poetic justice would have been served. 

The Australian government joined with the 

governments of the US, Saudi Arabia, the UK, 

France, Israel and others in a vicious attempt to 

overthrow the Syrian Arab Republic using their 

own military in support of the ultra-barbaric ISIS 

and Al Qaeda mercenaries, whom they also 

sustained with their own funds. Thankfully, this 

atrocious attempt at regime change in Syria was 

thwarted by the heroic resistance of the Syrian 

armed forces, who were aided by military support 

from Russia, Iran, Hezbollah and some Palestinian 

militias. Primarily it was Russian military power 

which turned the tide. Invited into Syria by the 

Syrian government, superior Russian air power 

almost single-handedly destroyed ISIS, and 

effectively defeated what US, British and French 

imperialism assumed would be a fait accompli.  

 

Smarting from being defeated on the battlefield, 

the UK cooked up an obviously fabricated incident 

which could be blamed on Russia directly in the 

lead up to the Russian Presidential Elections. No 

recent photos of Sergei Skripal have been 

produced, no statement of where he is now, no 

indication of what hospital he may be in – nothing. 

The immediacy with which the Western powers 

said “Russia did it” – before any investigation could 

even be started – gives the game away. It was a 

crude attempt to de-legitimise the Russian 

presidential elections, which Vladimir Putin was 

always going to win, and win easily. It was also an 

attempt to undermine the prestige Russia will gain 

by hosting the World Cup later in June – the 

world’s largest sporting event. In the end, the 

blatant lies and baseless allegations hurled towards 

Russia probably resulted in an increased vote for 

Putin!  As it turned out, Putin received over 76% of 

those votes which were cast.57 It barely needs 

repeating that no Western politician – in an era 

where capitalism is in universal political and 
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 https://sputniknews.com/russia/201803181062667521-
presidential-elections-2018-preliminary-results/ (27-03-18) 

economic crisis – could conceive of anything even 

approaching 70% support. This is one more reason 

for the impetuous acts of the West.  

Hysterical Russophobia 

Western corporate media, playing the mouthpiece 

role of the depraved governments they serve, are 

once again stoking hysterical Russophobia, on a 

level which defies description. Without any 

probative evidence, they have blamed Russia for 

invading Ukraine, shooting down Malaysian 

Airlines flight MH17, “annexing Crimea”, bombing 

civilians in Syria, meddling in the 2016 US 

Presidential Election, delivering mass cyber virus 

attacks, doping their Olympic athletes and much 

more. When the Western governments are asked 

to provide the proof they have for these wild 

allegations, they invariably reply that it cannot be 

released for national security reasons. In the case 

of the alleged poisoning of the double agent Sergei 

Skripal, they have refused point blank, several 

times, to provide samples of the nerve agent 

allegedly found – a basic requirement of chemical 

weapons conventions. The fact that leading British 

politicians have yet to follow the most basic due 

legal process which arguably underpins Western 

civilisation – that one is innocent until proven 

guilty – exposes their entire system as having 

reached an impasse. Apart from being ugly and 

unsightly, it is yet another marker of the 

irreversible decline of the era of “liberal 

democracy”.  

 

Liberal democracy was always capitalism, and it is 

capitalism which is seeking a way out of its long 

slump. It is prepared to risk world nuclear war 

rather than agree to coexist with other nations. Yet 

as throughout history, force alone is not enough to 

wage fratricidal war. Especially in modern times, 

where the majority of the population have access 

to instant news, intensive and pervasive 

propaganda is needed – as is the crushing of any 

dissenting views. In addition, the imperialist 

powers (the UK, France, the US, Germany, et al) 

https://sputniknews.com/russia/201803181062667521-presidential-elections-2018-preliminary-results/
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cannot wage war in 2018 without dramatic racism, 

alongside a relentless demonisation and 

dehumanisation of the “enemy” – which is 

supposed to be Russia. This is the real purpose of 

Russophobia – the preparation of the world’s 

working people for the horrors of war. This is so 

that working people will either support, or at least 

not oppose, unspeakable crimes against the human 

ethos.  

A climate is created in which anything Russian 

becomes suspect, in which any questioning of the 

anti-Russian narrative becomes treason. Mass 

hysteria is conjured into existence, where critical 

thinking often is simply bypassed. As one rightfully 

concerned commentator noted, the current 

political atmosphere that prevails in the West 

traces the course of Nazi Germany in the 1930s. 

The ideology and the targets differ, but the 

trajectory is exactly the same.58 The lack of 

opposition to government lies, perhaps out of fear, 

but more due to an almost complete absence of 

working class leadership, enables the accrual of the 

forces of darkness. This was how Germany, with all 

its thousands of years of culture, with its towering 

intelligentsia and prodigious achievements in 

science, engineering and the arts, under similar 

conditions, fell under the control of fascism, with 

barely a scuffle in the street. The world is in 

danger, and the alarm must sound. 

Hypersonic Weapons 

On March 1, President Vladimir Putin addressed 

the Russian Federal Assembly and unveiled some 

of the achievements of Russian military technology 

in the ballistic missile sphere. Russia now has 

hypersonic missiles, which makes most US anti-

ballistic missile defence essentially useless. Russia’s 

Zircon anti-shipping missile, already in use, is more 

or less uninterceptable – not even the US navy 

could really defend itself. But now, the Kinzhal 

(Dagger) missile exceeds it. With a range of 2000 
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 https://thesaker.is/what-happened-to-the-west-i-was-
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kilometres, the Kinzhal effectively makes any 

surface naval fleet of destroyers obsolete. Russian 

ballistic missile technology, which is now capable 

of practically unlimited range, and launching 

missiles with 20 warheads each travelling at 

around 20 times the speed of sound, is a reality. It 

is a game changer – it will likely take decades 

before the US or any Western government has a 

chance of matching it. Some frightened Western 

commentators have claimed that this means that 

Russia now has military parity with the West, but 

this is false. Russian military technology is now 

several planes ahead of the West, and it will likely 

take the West decades to catch up.59 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Putin was also clear on the reasons why Russia has 

undertaken the development of these frightening 

weapons. In 2002, the US government, under the 

George W Bush administration, unilaterally 

withdrew from the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty, and 

never again engaged with the Russians on this 

topic. This was despite Russia making repeated 
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 http://www.unz.com/article/the-implications-of-russias-
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Above: The 3M22 Zircon hypersonic missile designed and 

produced by the Russian military. It is capable of flying at six 

times the speed of sound, making it impossible for current 

US military technology to shoot it down. Russia had little 

choice but to develop such weaponry, given the unilateral 

withdrawal by the US from the long-standing Anti-Ballistic 

Missile Treaty in 2002. Image from www.nation.com 
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attempts to warn the US government of its entirely 

legitimate concerns over US missile “defence” 

installations in Europe and elsewhere. For sixteen 

years under Bush and Obama, the US has 

relentlessly provoked Russia by expanding NATO, 

backing Georgia in a war in 2008, aiding a fascist-

backed Nazi coup in Ukraine and almost destroying 

Syria. In response, Russia has had little option but 

to develop an effective deterrent. It mirrors the 

situation in the Democratic People’s Republic of 

Korea (DPRK, or “North Korea”), where the DPRK 

had no option but to develop nuclear weapons 

after being labelled part of the “Axis of Evil” by 

George W Bush in 2003. In both cases the US elite 

are now reaping what they have sown.  

 

 

 

 

 

Left parties fold under the wave of Russophobia 

No leftist makes any claim that the Russian 

government is aiming to once again lead the 

world’s workers in a struggle for international 

socialism. However, insofar as the Russian 

government defends itself against precipitous 

US/NATO provocations, Russia must be defended 

in the name of human survival. In reality, Russia’s 

nuclear and hypersonic weapons – developed due 

to the hostile aggression of US imperialism and 

their vassal states – are currently a guarantor 

against a nuclear holocaust. This does not mean at 

all that this situation will remain in place. The dire 

economic situation of the profit and private 

property system in the West ultimately means that 

war is its only way out. The US ruling class 

attempted this in Syria for seven years, but were 

ultimately blocked by Russia’s military power. As 

we go to press, the Syrian Arab Army has liberated 

all of Eastern Ghouta, which had been held hostage 

by Western and Saudi armed and funded death 

squads since 2011.60  

 

Reeling from this defeat, the wounded beast of the 

US Empire screeches and attempts to lash out at 

the force which comprehensively out-manoeuvred 

it in Syria. Wave after wave of Russophobia 

bombards workers around the world, often with 

comical and pathetic attempts to prove Russian 

malfeasance. Russophobia contains a toxic mix of 

racism and anti-communism despite the 

restoration of capitalism in Russia over 25 years 

ago. Unfortunately, many Australian left parties fall 

prey to the sheer intensity of imperialist 

propaganda, even if they can see through it on 

other issues. Socialist Alternative are perhaps the 

most stridently anti-Russian, explicitly stating that 

“old” anti-imperialism targeting only the West is no 

longer adequate. Their moral equivalence between 

the US and Russia in practice means targeting only 

Russia, while letting the US off the hook.61 

Solidarity are even less restrained in their fanciful 

claims of Russian “imperialism”.62 The Socialist 

Alliance rallies behind “anti-corruption” candidate 

Alexei Navalny,63 while remaining blind to 

Navalny’s own documented record of convictions 

for corruption, opposition to government funding 

for poorer regions of Russia, and using direct 
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Above: Alexei Navalny, the “opposition” figure within 

Russia. Navalny has been convicted for fraud, publicly 

opposes government funding for poorer areas of Russia, 

and his organization receives direct funding from the 

notorious US state department funded National 

Endowment for Democracy (NED). One cannot claim to 

be “opposition” while being funded from a hostile 

imperialist power. Image from www.npr.org 
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funding from the US State Department’s National 

Endowment for Democracy (NED) to establish his 

ironically named “Democratic Alternative”.64 The 

Trotskyist Platform’s pathological hatred of Russia 

leads it to vilify anyone or any group which defends 

Russia from immensely dangerous imperialist 

provocations, for alleged acquiescence of 

“fascism”.65 All of these left parties therefore make 

the error of stunting opposition to NATO. 

While it is the case that the Communist Party of 

Australia (CPA)66, the Socialist Equality Party67 and 

the Spartacist League68 have a position of opposing 

war provocations against Russia on paper, their 

chronic abstention from political activity effectively 

renders their words a dead letter. Predictably, 

there has not been one Union official who has 

uttered a word of dissent against a pack of lies on a 

par or even greater than the infamous “weapons of 

mass destruction” fabrications which led to the 

invasion of Iraq in 2003. The conservative Union 

bureaucracy works ceaselessly to shepherd 

workers behind the foreign policy of Australia’s 

ruling elite, who willingly play an auxiliary role to 

the US Empire.   

No War on Russia! 

There is some opposition to the war drive against 

Russia, which has been active with consistent 

opposition to the regime change wars in Libya and 

Syria. Groups such as Hands Off Syria, anti-

imperialist individuals involved in DPRK 

(Democratic People’s Republic of Korea) solidarity 

work, dissident CPA members and genuine anti-

war activists have been a lone voice in a sea of 
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political paralysis. These courageous individuals 

largely remain scattered throughout the country, 

and need to be joined by a working class led mass 

anti-war movement. This is a political as well as a 

practical struggle, which could best be assisted by 

the formation of a serious workers’ revolutionary 

party. Marxism’s basic precept is that humanity 

marches forward, or falls backwards, in direct 

proportion to the state of the leadership, 

organisation, and politicisation of the working class 

in line with its own interests. For humanity to 

survive in this period, workers of the world need to 

unite to prevent nuclear war. HANDS OFF RUSSIA! 
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